

East Tennessee State University Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Student Works

5-2023

The Stringent Response in Pseudomonas aeruginosa Influences the Phenotypes Controlled by the Gac/Rsm System

Michael Shawn Hooker East Tennessee State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://dc.etsu.edu/etd

Part of the Bacteriology Commons, Microbial Physiology Commons, Organismal Biological Physiology Commons, Other Microbiology Commons, and the Pathogenic Microbiology Commons

Recommended Citation

Hooker, Michael Shawn, "The Stringent Response in Pseudomonas aeruginosa Influences the Phenotypes Controlled by the Gac/Rsm System" (2023). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. Paper 4185. https://dc.etsu.edu/etd/4185

This Thesis - unrestricted is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Works at Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. For more information, please contact digilib@etsu.edu.

The Stringent Response in Pseudomonas aeruginosa Influences the Phenotypes Controlled by

the Gac/Rsm System

A thesis

presented to

the faculty of the Department of Biology

East Tennessee State University

In partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree

Master of Science in Biology (Microbiology Concentration)

by

Michael Shawn Hooker

May 2023

Bert Lampson, Ph.D., Chair

Ranjan Chakraborty, Ph.D.

Laraine Powers, Ph.D.

Erik Petersen, Ph.D.

Keywords: Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Stringent Response, Gac/Rsm Regulatory System

ABSTRACT

The Stringent Response in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Influences the Phenotypes Controlled by the Gac/Rsm System

by

Michael Shawn Hooker

Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a ubiquitous, opportunistic pathogen that causes acute and chronic infections. Infection is typically initiated via motile and virulent strains. After exposure to stressors, acute infections make both genotypic and phenotypic switches to a chronic, sessile strain. This is due to intricate regulatory networks directing gene expression in response to stressors. One network, GacA/GacS, has been established to control virulence factors. The stringent response of bacteria is mediated by alarmones produced primarily by RelA which responds to starvation.

To study the effect of the stringent response on the virulence switch. A series of experiments were run in both PAO1, a virulent strain, and PDO300, an acute strain, and RelA deletion mutants of each transcriptional fusions of GacA/GacA system were integrated in the wild-types and mutants. Alginate, swimming, twitching, and biofilm formation assays were performed on all. The preliminary data suggests that the stringent response influences the GacA/GacS system.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This paper, electronic file, what have you, has been a work in progress for a long time. Through constant ups and downs in this cycle we call life the following people played, and continues to play, a critical role shaping my life and ideas. This is not an all-inclusive list, if you feel your name has been left out in error then please write it below on the line provided. To my family: Abbi, Mom, Ernie, Lora, Matt, and Nikki. Simply put I would not be where I am today without your endless love and support. Thank you doesn't accurately portray the love and emotion I must use to describe my feelings. This isn't just my accomplishment because all of you played a very important role as well.

To my friends who turned into family: John B., Tim C., Earnest, Dustyn, Jon, Ari, Gary, Tim H., Jason R., and Jerry G. You provided laughs and continued drive to surmount all obstacles I faced.

To my past and present colleagues: Nichole N., Cleveland M., Valeria, Mike McCarriagher, Winston W., Nicole C., Dr. Chakraborty, Dr. Fox, Dr. Gallagher, Dr. Lampson, Dr. Powers, and Dr. Petersen. I truly believe we all share a common ideology that the scientific method can and will shape the world into a better place. I have learned so much from all of you over the years and I hope that I continue to study and learn from you. Thank you.

To my family and friends who are no longer with us:

Dad, you had faith in me when not many others did. I love you and thank you.

Kathleen D., your kind heart and soul always helped shine a light in this world to all who met you.

Joey H., you convinced me to be more active and chase my dreams. I learned a lot from you. I miss you, brother.

And music. It provides the soul and soundtrack to life and the lab. If it weren't for music, the flow of time in the lab would not exist.

Music, the most interesting thing you can do with air.

Lou Koller, Pete Koller, Craig Setari, Armand Majidi, Jeff Hanneman, and Dr. Greg Graffin for the inspiration and the drive.

Richie B., you stepped out of your comfort zone to help me. It may not have been the best opportunity, but you made this happen despite complications along the way. Thank you. Please don't charge me for this reference.

ABSTRACT2
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF EQUATIONS
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION11
Las, Rhl, and PQS: Quorum Sensing13
Mucoid Conversion of <i>P. aeruginosa</i> by Gene Mutation in <i>mucA</i> 18
GacA/GacS: Two Component Regulatory System20
RsmA: A Small RNA Binding Protein22
RelA and SpoT: The Stringent Response
Specific Aims27
CHAPTER 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS
Reagents and Chemicals
Bacterial Strains and Growth Conditions28
Subcloning into SM10 <i>E. coli</i> cells
Construction of <i>relA</i> Knockout Mutants
Growth Curve of Knockout Mutants
Integration of Transcriptional Fusions
β-galactosidase Assays
Alginate Assays
Colony Morphology

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Biofilm Formation Assays
Swimming Motility Assays
Twitching Motility Assays
Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)
Statistical Analysis
CHAPTER 3. RESULTS
Construction of <i>∆relA</i> mutants in PAO1 and PDO300
Growth Curve Analysis41
CGGC Permutation Test42
Transcriptional Fusion Integration43
β-galactosidase Assays45
The PAO1 vs PAO1- Δ relA β -galactosidase Assays do not show significance45
The PDO300 vs PDO300- Δ relA β -galactosidase Assays show significance46
The comparisons between PAO1 vs PDO300 / PDO300- Δ relA β -galactosidase
Assays show significance47
Alginate Assays
Swimming Motility Assays49
Colony Morphology
Biofilm Formation Assays
The Quantitative Biofilm Assays show significance
The Visual Representative Biofilm Assays show difference in biofilm formation52
Twitching Motility Assays
Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)55

CHAPTER 4. DISCUSSION	56
FUTURE EXPERIMENTS	63
REFERENCES	64
APPENDICES	85
Appendix A: Primers, Plasmids, and Bacterial Strains	85
Appendix B: PCR Conditions	87
VITA	89

LIST OF FIGURES

1.	Chemical Structure of Alginic Acid
2.	Phenotypic Changes in <i>Pseudomonas aeruginosa</i> 13
3.	Las and Rhl Systems15
4.	Interconnections between Las/Rhl, PQS, and Gac/Rsm18
5.	Expression of Alginate Operon
6.	Gac/Rsm Pathway
7.	Alarmone Synthesis by RelA/SpoT
8.	Stringent Response in Prokaryotes
9.	pEx18 _{GM} - <i>ΔrelA</i>
10.	<i>∆relA</i> primer check locations
11.	Mini-CTX- <i>lacZ</i>
12.	ONPG degradation by β-galactosidase
13.	Creation of <i>ArelA</i> mutations
14.	PCR results of knockout mutants41
15.	Growth Curve Results
16.	Insertion of transcriptional fusions
17.	PAO1 vs PAO1-ΔrelA β-galactosidase assays
18.	PDO300 vs PDO300-ΔrelA β-galactosidase assays
19.	PAO1 vs PDO300/ PDO300-ΔrelA β-galactosidase assays
20.	PDO300 vs PDO300- <i>∆relA</i> alginate assay
21.	Swimming motility assays
22.	Colony morphology

23. Quantitative Biofilm Assay	52
24. Biofilm formation on polystyrene	53
25. Twitching Motility Assay PAO1 vs PAO1- <i>ArelA</i>	54
26. Twitching Motility Assay PDO300 vs PDO300- <i>ArelA</i>	54
27. Transmission Electromicrographs	55
28. RsmYZ/A complex and phenotypic switch	61
29. Discussion of <i>∆relA</i> affecting phenotypic switch	
30. Optimal conditions for PCR	
31. PCR cycling conditions for <i>relA</i>	87
32. PCR cycling conditions for <i>lacZ</i>	

LIST OF EQUATIONS

1. Miller Uni	ts	 	
2. Alginate A	.ssay	 	

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a Gram-negative bacterium that contains a wide variety of virulence genes that operate at different levels to cause disease, including the excretion of toxins through different secretion systems (Mulcahy et al. 2008). This bacterium is one of the leading etiological agents of nosocomial infections, which affect patients suffering from AIDS, people at intensive care units, patients in burn wards, and is the major cause of morbidity and mortality in patients with cystic fibrosis (Rosenfield et al. 2001).

One of the major complications for CF patients occurs in their lungs, where *P*. *aeruginosa* undergoes attachment to the surface via type IV pili, extracellular DNA, Psl, and Pel. (Allesen-Holm et al. 2006; Byrd et al. 2009). The latter two are extracellular polysaccharides that form a matrix that gives the colony a spatial structure that clusters bacteria within proximity of each other (Ma et al. 2009; Mann and Wozniak, 2012). Psl not only mediates strong attachment of the bacteria to surfaces but it also protects *P. aeruginosa* from host defenses by reducing neutrophil phagocytosis (Mishra et al. 2012). Pel has been shown in vitro recently to promote a specific, symmetric attachment where the rod-shaped bacteria lie flat on the surface (Cooley et al. 2013). Both the Psl and Pel polysaccharides are required for the formation of solid surface biofilms (Friedman and Kolter 2004; Colvin et al. 2011a; Colvin et al. 2011b; Jennings et al. 2015).

After the initial attachment and over the span of numerous years the *P. aeruginosa* genome develops mutations that cause this microorganism to undergo a phenotypic conversion from a non-mucoid to a mucoid morphology. This phenotype is characterized by the overproduction of alginate (Irie et al. 2010). Also called alginic acid, this is a linear copolymer with homopolymeric blocks of (1-4)-linked β -D-mannuronate and (C-5) α -L guluronate. The

chemical structure of this polysaccharide is seen in Figure 1. This complex polysaccharide links together with other monomers to form a thick mucoid biofilm that is very protective for *P. aeruginosa* (Flemming et al. 2010). Alginate helps protect the bacterial populations from not only antibiotics but also components of host immune system; it scavenges bactericidal reactive oxygen species, and interferes with complement activation, chemotaxis, and neutrophil and macrophage phagocytic killing (Franklin et al. 2011; Ghafoor et al. 2011; Mishra et al. 2012). The overproduction of alginate is not the only change that occurs during this phenotypic switch. It has also been shown that the virulence genes involved in attachment and colonization are turned off during the phenotypic switch, and as this occurs a new set of virulence genes are turned on (Alibaud and Kohler 2008). This gives *P. aeruginosa* the ability to control its environment by effectively eliminating any competitive bacteria that may be in its vicinity. Figure 2 is a graphical representation of the phenotypic changes that occur between PAO1 and PDO300.



Figure 1. This figure shows the chemical structure of alginic acid (ACD/ChemSketch, version 2021.1.2)



Figure 2. This table is a graphical representation of the phenotypic changes of virulence factors in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. As the prevalence of lung stressors occurs the mutations in the genome at *mucA* help hasten the change from acute to chronic infection. The items marked with an asterisk are studied in the thesis.

Understanding the biochemical pathways involved in the phenotypic conversion may be the key to helping those who suffer from this chronic infection of *P. aeruginosa*. However, as simple as this sounds the reality is that the pathways involved in both the phenotypic switch and the resulting change in virulence factors are complicated and still need to be ironed out.

Las, Rhl, and PQS: Quorum Sensing

What has been discovered is that the expression of not only alginate, but also various other virulence factors, is regulated by complex mechanisms known as quorum sensing, the stringent response, and the use of small RNA post-transcriptional regulators (Cooley et al. 2013). Quorum sensing involves the activation of specific genes at high cell densities in response to chemical signals released by *P. aeruginosa* and will have a wide variety of outcomes (Gonzalez et al. 2006). There are three known quorum sensing (QS) systems in this bacterium. The first two systems, Las and Rhl, utilize N-acyl-homoserine lactones (AHL) as signaling molecules, while the third, PQS, uses a quinolone as the signaling molecule (Nadal-Jimenez et al. 2012). The PQS is chemically distinct from the two AHL systems, but it plays an integral part of the QS hierarchy (McKnight et al. 2000; Romling et al. 2012). The QS systems in *P. aeruginosa* are thought to regulate 6-10% of the bacterial genome, which suggests that these systems play an integral role in pathogenicity (Nelson et al. 2009; Williams and Camara 2009).

The current model of QS shows that the signal molecules are continuously produced at low cell densities. These molecules amass in the environment, in direct proportion to the growth of the bacterial population. At a certain concentration of AHL, the molecules will be able to bind to their respective receptors after penetrating the cell envelope; this will lead to a series of target gene regulations to be activated. This configuration of leveled regulation works to ensure that not only *P. aeruginosa* but the majority of bacteria that use QS systems can form organized communities that seek to exchange information with other cells to coordinate their activities (Lee and Zhang 2014). Among the processes regulated by QS are the synthesis of secondary metabolites, enzymes, and virulence factors, which allow bacteria to colonize various ecological niches (Lazdunski et al. 2004).

The AHL systems have specific molecules in common with each other. The first is the R protein, which is a transcriptional regulator. This protein will activate transcription in response to a specific signal produced by the I protein, the autoinducer synthase. The I protein will synthesize the signaling molecule that is recognized by the R protein. The recognition of this signaling molecule and the R transcriptional regulatory protein is specific to a single bacterial

species, meaning that the specific autoinducer molecules facilitate intraspecies communication, as opposed to interspecies (Federle and Bassler, 2003; Potvin et al. 2008).

The *las* system is comprised of LasR, which functions as the R protein, and LasI, which synthesizes the signal molecule N-(3-oxo-dodecanoyl)-L-homoserine lactone (3-oxo-C12- HSL). The second system, *rhl*, is made up of RhIR and RhII, which synthesizes the production of the signal molecule N-butanoyl-L-homoserine lactone (C4-HSL). The Las and RhI systems are not autonomous, and they form a regulatory cascade in which LasR activates the expression of *rhIR* and *rhII* (Lazdunski et al. 2004). A schematic representation of this pathway can be found in Figure 3.



Figure 3. This schematic representation shows the Las and Rhl Systems in *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa

The *las* system has been shown to be involved in the regulation of various virulence factors, while the *rhl* system regulates a broad spectrum of *P. aeruginosa* genes. In CF patients, *lasR* transcripts have been detected in the sputum samples, and this accumulation correlated with *lasA* and *lasB* (elastase), *toxA* (exotoxin A), *arpA* (efflux pump), *lasI* and *rhlR* mRNA transcripts, indicating a functional link on the regulation of these genes (Jensen et al. 2007; Kessler et al. 1997). RhlR has been shown to bind to a specific upstream sequence of the *rhlAB*, which encodes a rhamnosyltransferase, gene independently of the presence or absence of C4-HSL. When C4-HSL is present, transcription of *rhlAB* is activated, while transcription is repressed in the absence of C4-HSL. C4-HSL has also been shown to regulate genes such as *lasB*, *rpoS*, *rhlA* and *rhlI*. Recent studies have suggested that the newly adapted Type 6 Secretion System is under the control of LasR (Rutherford 2012).

There is a third regulatory protein in the AHL QS systems called QscR that is thought to be an anti-activator. These anti-activators modulate the QS systems by interacting with the R proteins and effectively inhibit DNA binding. This inhibits transcriptional regulation. QscR has 32% sequence identity with RhIR and 29% with LasR. It also has both R protein regulatory domains, an AHL binding domain and a DNA binding domain. At the start of exponential growth phase when the concentration of AHL is low, QscR forms an inactive heterodimer with LasR and RhIR. This inhibits the expression of QS regulated genes. At the onset of stationary phase when the concentration of AHL has increased the formation of LasR homodimers bound to 3-oxo-C12-HSL, and RhIR bound to C4-HSL, is more prevalent, and this leads to the regulated expression of the target genes (Lazdunski et al. 2004).

The newest QS molecule to be discovered in *P. aeruginosa* is 2-heptyl-3-hydroxyl-4quinolone, also known as PQS (Liang et al. 2012). It is a signaling molecule that plays a large and integral role in the QS hierarchy. PQS is a diffusible signaling molecule that accumulates in the local environment and modulates gene expression. This system is intricately linked with the QS systems (Farrow and Pesci 2007). LasR regulates PQS production which is necessary for the transcription of the *rhlR* and *rhlI* genes. This creates a regulatory link between the *las* and *rhl* QS systems (McKnight et al. 2000; Lazdunski et al. 2004).

PQS is synthesized from anthranilate by the products of the *pqs* operon, *pqsABCDEH*. The molecule 4-hydroxy-2-heptyl-quinolone (HHQ) acts as the signaling molecule; it is released from and taken up by the bacterial cells (Choi et al. 2011). The product of the gene *pqsH* completes the conversion of HHQ to PQS, and this gene is positively regulated by LasR in complex with 3-oxo-C12- HSL. The production of PQS is also repressed by the Rhl system, which indicates there is a balance between the two systems (Wilder et al. 2011). PQS is produced maximally during the late stationary phase of growth, and under certain conditions, it is detectable at the onset of stationary phase. It can also be produced without LasR being present (Diggle et al. 2003).

PQS has been shown to act in the T cell signaling pathway by inhibiting cell proliferation and the release of IL-2. This suggests that the pathogen can influence the immune system to optimize its survival. The PQS signaling system is also able to exert antimicrobial activity and has been shown to promote biofilm formation (Toyofuku et al. 2010). The complex interactions between the Las/Rhl, PQS, and Gac/Rsm Two Component Regulatory System can be seen in Figure 4.



Figure 4. The interconnections between Las/Rhl, PQS, and Gac/Rsm Two Component Regulatory System acts to control various phenotypes in *P. aeruginosa*

Mucoid Conversion of P. aeruginosa by Gene Mutation in mucA

As stated earlier, the conversion of *P. aeruginosa* colonies from a non-mucoid to mucoid phenotype marks the transition to a persistent state, characterized by an accelerated pulmonary decline in CF patients (Lyczak et al. 2002). The inability of both the innate and acquired immune responses to clear the chronic infection establishes mucoid *P. aeruginosa* as a major pathogen in these patients. One study showed that 97.5% of CF patients were infected with *P. aeruginosa* by the age of three (Burns et al. 2001). This study also showed that the majority of the strains initially collected from the upper and lower airways of CF patients had non-mucoid phenotypes when grown in planktonic conditions. As time progresses, there is a change in the growth patterns and phenotype of the colonizing strains. Studies have shown that numerous

environmental conditions can cause the phenotypic switch in *P. aeuruginosa* (Mathee et al. 1999; McDaniel et al. 2015). The bacterial samples recovered from CF sputum often have mucoid morphologies and have a biofilm mode of growth.

The phenotypic switch from non-mucoid to mucoid in *P. aeruginosa* is largely due to the acquisition of stable mutations within at least two regions of the chromosome (Govan and Deretic 1996; Oliver et al. 2000); known as the *muc* loci. Over 80% of mucoid *P. aeruginosa* isolates from CF patients had mutations in *mucA* (Boucher et al. 1997). MucA is an anti-sigma factor found in the inner membrane whose amino terminus lies in the cytosol. MucA is responsible for direct contact with AlgT/AlgU/ σ^{22} (Damron et al. 2009). AlgU is a member of the extracytoplasmic subfamily of RNA polymerase σ factors that are involved in the regulation of extracytoplasmic functions. The mutations in the *muc* loci result in an inactivated MucA. This inactivation of MucA leads to the deregulation of AlgU and, ultimately, the activation of AlgU dependent promoters; specifically, the promoters for alginate biosynthesis genes (Mathee et al, 1997; Qiu et al. 2007). A schematic representation of this pathway can be found in Figure 5.

The lab strain *P. Aeruginosa* PDO300 was originally created by Mathee et al. from the isogenic strain PAO1. These two strains only differ in the *mucA* allele and was constructed by homologous recombination using a plasmid harboring the mutated *mucA-22* from *P. aeruginosa* strain FRD1; which was isolated from a CF patient. The inactivation of *mucA* in the non-mucoid PAO1 causes the overproduction of alginate.



Figure 5. Schematic representation of expression of the alginate biosynthetic operon due to the mutation in *mucA*. Over time and exposure to external stimuli, *mucA* acquires two mutations in stable regions of its genome leading to an activation of AlgT/U promoters. In the schematic above, AlgT/U binds with RNA polymerase to transcribe the alginate operon leading to an increase in alginate production.

GacA/GacS: Two Co.mponent Regulatory System

Two Component System (TCS) signaling pathways are a major signaling mechanism found in bacteria that are used to monitor critical external and internal stimuli, including nutrient levels, concentration of ions and gases, temperature, redox states, and cell density. The TCS then turns these stimuli into an adaptive response. The TCS pathways share a conserved core structure: a homodimerizing histidine kinase protein domain (which acts as a sensor molecule), and a cognate receiver domain (the response regulator). These two domains are coupled through a histidine-aspartatic acid phosphorelay mechanism where the receiver domain is phosphorylated upon stimulation of the sensor molecule (Huang et al. 2008). *P. aeruginosa* encodes seventy different TCS pathways, which corresponds to ~8% of its genome, and it appears that these different systems are insulated against harmful cross-phosphorylation between sensors and non-cognate response regulators (Goodman and Merighi 2009).

For *P. aeruginosa*, a number of these systems regulate the expression of genes necessary for transitioning from environmental reservoir to the host; this includes overcoming innate immune defenses and initiating the disease process. A central TCS is GacA/GacS, which positively controls the expression of *lasR* and *rhlR*, via the transcription of two small RNAs (sRNA), RsmZ and RsmY (Kay et al. 2006). GacS is the sensor kinase that upon receiving stimuli will phosphorylate the response regulator GacA to initiate downstream signaling.

The activation of GacS is under the control of two orphan TCS sensor kinases called RetS and Lost Adherence Sensor (LadS). These orphan TCS act as a genetic switch that jointly regulates the genes involved in acute and chronic infections. RetS is required for the Type 3 Secretion System (T3SS), repression of biofilm formation, and colonization. This kinase exerts its regulatory activity through a direct and specific interaction with GacS, where RetS binds to it with high affinity (Mikkelsen et al. 2001). This binding blocks GacS phosphorylation at the early step of signal transduction by disrupting the formation of GacS homodimers. This produces a non-productive GacS. Upon detection of an unknown signal, RetS will dissociate from GacS and the signal transduction to GacA will occur.

LadS is a hybrid sensor kinase that controls the expression of T3SS systems and biofilmpromoting polysaccharides. This kinase helps regulate the GacS/GacA phosphorylation pathway. The mode of action that it undertakes to regulate this pathway has yet to be determined (Taylor et al. 2002). A schematic representation of this pathway can be seen in Figure 6.



Figure 6. This schematic representation shows the Gac/Rsm pathway in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. As GacA is phosphorylated a cascade of events occurs resulting in the transcription of RsmY/Z and the binding of RsmA.

RsmA: A Small RNA Binding Protein

The phosphorylated GacA will activate the transcription of the two small RNAs, RsmZ and RsmY. These act as antagonists to the post-transcriptional regulator RsmA. These regulatory RNAs inactivate RsmA by directly binding to the protein and this alters the level of free RsmA available to bind to its target RNAs (Brencic and Lory 2009). RsmA acts by binding to specific mRNA targets, stabilizing some and inducing the degradation of others. RsmA maintains positive regulation of the Type 3 Secretion System, bacterial motility, and the PQS signal biosynthesis while negatively regulating N-acylhomoserine synthesis (Mulcahy et al. 2008; O' Callaghan et al. 2011).

RelA and SpoT: The Stringent Response

The stringent response is a means that bacteria have evolved to deal with nutritional stress. When bacteria face amino acid starvation the protein known as RelA (Battesti and Bouveret 2009) enhances the production of nucleotides guanosine tetraphosphate (ppGpp) and guanosine pentaphosphate (pppGpp). The synthesis of the alarmones is performed by combining adenosine triphosphate and guanosine triphosphate (Figure 7). Along similar lines, the protein SpoT can act as both a hydrolase and synthase and is thought to produce the alarmone (p)ppGpp under carbon starvation conditions and membrane stress (Boes et al. 2008). In normal conditions, SpoT acts in an anti-agonistic manner to RelA.



Figure 7. The synthesis of (p)ppGpp is conducted by combining GTP and ATP by RSH (RelA/SpoT Homologs) (ACD/ChemSketch, version 2021.1.2)

In its inactivated state RelA is bound to the ribosome. Protein synthesis is halted when uncharged tRNA is encountered at the A site of the 50S subunit of the ribosome. This results in a reaction in which the ribosome bound RelA is released and activated to begin synthesizing (p)ppGpp. If SpoT is still in the hydrolytic state, it will degrade the alarmone produced by the activated RelA. However, once the conversion is made to synthase activity in SpoT an overproduction of alarmone occurs thus resulting in a stringent response (Erickson et al.2004).



Figure 8. This schematic representation shows how the stringent response in prokaryotes controls various phenotypes

The increased levels of (p)ppGpp results in changes in numerous physiological processes, such as: inhibition of growth and enhancement of amino acid biosynthetic pathways. An article by Khakimova et al. suggests that the stringent response may be required for optimum catalase activity that allows *P. aeruginosa* to tolerate H₂O₂ that is produced during the oxidative burst found in neutrophils, macrophages, dendritic cells, and the soil amoeba *Dictyostelium discoideum* (Cosson and Zulianello 2002; Lima and Lelong 2011; Khakimova and Ahlgren 2013). It is also believed that these two molecules can direct transcription of genes under the control of the alternative sigma factor RpoS (Kim et al. 1998; O' Callaghan et al 2011). The stringent response has been shown to be important for the ability of several different human pathogens to cause disease, for example: *Legionella pneumophila*, *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, *Bacillus subtilis*, and *Listeria monocytogenes* (Eymann et al. 2002; Friedman and Kolter, 2004; Magnusson et al. 2005; Abu-Zant et al. 2006; Fontan 2008; Takeuchi et al. 2012).

It has been reported that RelA/SpoT in *P. aeruginosa* function like the RelA/SpoT proteins in *E. coli* (Battesti and Bouveret 2009). For SpoT, it has been proposed that the acyl carrier protein (ACP), which is a small protein that acts as a cofactor in fatty acid and lipid metabolism, is a regulating protein that acts as a ligand that binds to the C-terminal (Boes et al 2008). This suggests that there is a link between SpoT and lipid metabolism which also indicates that there is a connection between this enzyme and perturbations in the cellular envelope.

Studies in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHAO have shown a possible link between the Gac/Rsm phosphorelay system and the stringent response. *P. fluorescens* is a distant relative of *P. aeruginosa* but both have metabolic pathways that are conserved. *P. fluorescens* produces secondary metabolites that have antibiotic properties, and this bacterium can cause disease in immunocompromised patients (Kay et al. 2005).

In a study by Sana et al., capillary electrophoresis-based metabolomics profiling was used to show that *gacA* and *retS* mutants had opposing effects on intracellular levels of several central metabolites (Sana et al. 2012). This suggests that the Gac/Rsm pathway regulates both primary and secondary metabolism in strain CHAO. Further characterization revealed that ppGpp was the metabolite that was most strongly regulated by GacA.

In both *L. pneumophila* and *E. coli* ppGpp is a signaling molecule that regulates LetS/LetA and BarA/UrvY; both are homologous to GacS/GacA (Mukhopadhyay et al. 2000; Hammer et al. 2002;). In both organisms, ppGpp has been shown to exert indirect positive effects on the signal transduction pathways initiated by the GacS/GacA homologues. In *relA/spoT* mutants the expression of RsmY and RsmZ was attenuated and, as a consequence, it lowered the expression of traits regulated by these sRNAs, such as RpoS (Kay et al. 2006). A *spoT* mutant of strain CHAO showed increased expression levels of the *rsmZ*, *rsmY*, and *rpoS* genes compared to the wild type, and suggests that ppGpp activates the Gac/Rsm pathway. This also shows that ppGpp levels have a positive regulatory effect of RsmA proteins in strain CHAO. The Gac/Rsm system in *P. fluorescens* is similar, but not identical, to that found in *P. aeruginosa*.

Several researchers noticed that there is a link between this diverse array of signaling pathways in not only *P. aeruginosa*, but other bacteria such as *Myxococcus xanthus* (Crawford et al. 2000). In fact, Erickson et al. suggested that a *relA* mutant produces less RpoS than the wildtype strain in *P. aeruginosa* (Erickson et al. 2004). RpoS is an alternative sigma factor that has been shown to be clearly involved in the regulation of QS by inducing the transcription of the autoinducer molecules (Potvin et al. 2008). RpoS is also involved in the secretion of extracellular virulence factors such as alginate and exotoxin A. In addition, RpoS-negative strains have been shown to be less resistant to membrane stress, which suggests that there is a

link between SpoT and RpoS (Potvin et al. 2008). However, the actual specifics involved in elucidating how the stringent response and QS interact are still unclear. It has been shown that RpoS negatively affects the transcription of *rhlI*. This suggests that (p)ppGpp could control *rhlI* synthesis and these alarmones play a larger role in the production of virulence factors and biofilm formation than previously thought.

Specific Aims

To study, and further illuminate, the role that the stringent response plays in the biochemical pathways involved in the overproduction of alginate a *relA* deletion mutant will be constructed in the mucoid *P. aeruginosa* PAO1 and the isogenic strain PDO300. Within these strains, LacZ transcriptional fusions of the components of the Gac/Rsm system will be inserted and the β -galactosidase activity will be measured. This will aid in establishing whether the stringent response controls the Gac/Rsm system or vice versa.

CHAPTER 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Reagents and Chemicals

Restriction enzymes, Taq DNA polymerase, and T4 DNA ligase were purchased from New England Biolabs (Ipswich, MA). Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) primers are obtained from Integrated DNA Technologies (USA). Luria-Bertani (LB), Pseudomonas Isolation Agar (PIA) culture media were purchased from Difco Laboratories (Detroit, MI). Wizard SV Gel and PCR cleanup was purchased from Promega (Madison, WI). Kanamycin, and all other antibiotics, were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Loius, MO).

Unless otherwise noted, all reagents, growth media, and test solutions used in this study were made by the author.

Bacterial Strains and Growth Conditions

P. aeruginosa strains PAO1 and PDO300 were grown overnight on PIA. *Escherichia coli* strains were grown on LB agar media and then inoculated into 5mL's of LB broth overnight. When required, tetracycline (10 μ g/mL), ampicillin (100 μ g/mL), and gentamycin (15 or 150 μ g/mL) were added to the media.

Sub-cloning into SM10 E. coli cells

The pEX18_{GM} - $\Delta relA$ plasmid was constructed previously by Chris Pritchett, PhD and subcloned into JM109 cells. A schematic representation of pEX18_{GM} - $\Delta relA$ can be found in Figure 9. This plasmid was specifically designed for gene replacement in *P. aeruginosa*. For these experiments the plasmid was used to introduce a gene deletion construct to a wild type. It contains multiple cloning sites that have unique restriction sites, *oriT* for conjugation mediated plasmid transfer, and two FRT (Flp recombinase targets) that are site specific recombinases. This plasmid has 3 different selectable markers which help in distinguishing the colonies. The *sacB* gene converts sucrose to levan, which will accumulate in the periplasm and is toxic to *P*. *aeruginosa*. The *lacZ* alpha allele is used for blue and white screening. When bacteria harboring this plasmid is plated on media containing X-gal the LacZ gene will cleave the colorless X-gal forming a blue precipitate. The third selectable marker is gentamicin which provides bacterial resistance to gentamicin (Hoang et al. 1998).

To improve efficiency of conjugation the plasmid was moved into chemically competent *E. coli* SM10 λ -pir cells. This strain was lysogenized λ -pir phage and was designed for biparental mating. The plasmid pEX18 _{GM}- Δ relA was extracted via alkaline sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) mini-plasmid prep as described previously (Birnboim and Doly 1979). The extracted plasmid was then introduced into the SM10 cells via heat shock transformation as described previously (Froger and Hall 2007).



Figure 9. This schematic representation shows the various aspects pEX18GM -*ArelA* Construction of relA Knockout Mutants

Bacterial cultures were grown overnight for 16 hrs, recipient strains were grown at 42 °C and the donor strains were grown at 30°C. The following day the suicide construct pEX18_{gm}- $\Delta relA$ was conjugated into the wild type PAO1 and PDO300 via bi-parental mating at 30°C. The bacteria were then plated onto PIA-gentamycin plates for antibiotic selection (also to select against the SM10 strain of *E. coli* harboring the plasmid due to the presence of Irgasan). These plates were placed at 37°C and grown overnight. The following day individual colonies were patch plated onto PIA-gentamycin vs. LB-no salt-10% sucrose to screen for merodiploids. If the

plasmid was successfully integrated into the chromosome, then the bacteria should be gentamycin resistant and sucrose sensitive. Bacteria that were potential merodiploids were then screened via colony PCR for confirmation, and grown overnight in 5 mL LB.

The following day the culture was streaked out onto LB-no salt-10% sucrose and grown overnight at 30°C. This is to check whether the merodiploid was resolved and the plasmid containing the *sacB* gene was excised from the genome and degraded. At this point the bacteria were either wild type or mutant. To confirm that the plasmid was excised colonies were patch plated onto PIA-gentamycin versus PIA. The bacteria that grew on PIA and were inhibited from growth on the PIA-gentamycin plates were screened via PCR using internal detection primers. A representation of the *relA* gene with Forward and Reverse check primers can be seen in Figure 10.





Growth Curve of Knockout Mutants

Bacteria were streaked onto a fresh PIA plate for isolated colonies and grown overnight.

The following day a single colony was used to inoculate five milliliters of LB broth and grown

overnight. This seed culture was used to inoculate a fresh 100 mL broth in an Erlenmeyer flask. Upon inoculation the optical density (OD) was measured at 600 nm for time 0. After this the OD₆₀₀ was measured at 4 hours and then every 2 hours until 12 hours had elapsed.

Colony forming units (CFU)/mL were performed to ensure there were no growth defects attributed to the deletion of *relA*. At the same timepoints listed above a sample was removed from the broth culture, serially diluted and plated. These plates were grown overnight at 37°C. The following day the colonies counted, and CFU/mL's were calculated.

Integration of Transcriptional Fusion

To begin testing the effects of the stringent response on the Gac/Rsm Two Component System transcriptional fusions were integrated into the chromosome of the *relA* mutants. The gacA, rsmA, rsmZ, and rsmY-mini-CTX-lacZ fusions were constructed previously by Christopher Pritchett, Ph.D. The basic schematic representation of mini-CTX-lacZ plasmid can be found in Figure 11. The E. coli SM10 cells harboring the mini-CTX-lacZ fusions were grown the day before on LB-tetracycline and the *relA* mutants were grown on PIA plates overnight at 30 and 42°C, respectively. The following day bi-parental mating was set up on LB plates overnight at 37°C. Next, the mating mixture was streaked onto LB-no salt-Irgasan-tetracycline overnight at 37°C. This allows the plasmid to be integrated into the chromosome. The following day a biparental mating was set up on LB with PAO1/PDO300-ArelA::mini-CTX-lacZ (gacA, rsmA, rsmZ, and rsmY) with SM10-pFLP2. This will excise the tetracycline cassette from the chromosome. This mating was allowed to proceed overnight at 30°C. Next, the mating mixture was streaked out for isolated colonies onto Vogel-Bonner minimal media (VBMM)-carbenicillin and allowed to grow at 37°C. Carbenicillin is a broad spectrum, semi-synthetic penicillin antibiotic that *P. aeruginosa* is naturally resistant to.

Colonies that successfully grew on VBMM-carb were picked onto LB vs LB-no salttetracycline for selection of the strain that had the tetracycline cassette removed. The colonies that were tetracycline sensitive were screened via PCR.



Figure 11. This figure shows the plasmid map of mini-CTX-*lacZ* (Hoang et al. 1998) β -galactosidase Assays

β-Galactosidase activities were quantified using the Miller Method (Miller, 1972). Strains were grown overnight on PIA at 37°C. The following day a single colony was used to inoculate a 5 mL broth of LB. This culture was grown for 8, 16, and 24 hours. After this time had passed the cells were pelleted and resuspended in 1 mL Z-buffer (Acetamide 5 g/L, Potassium monohydrogenphosphate 3g/L, Potassium dihydrogenphosphate 3g/L, Potassium tetrathionate 1g/L, Magnesium sulfate heptahydrate 0.05g/L)+ β-mercaptoethanol (2.7 µL BME/1 mL Z-Buffer). The OD₆₀₀ of this suspension was taken and recorded. To lyse the cells 100 µL chloroform and 50 μ L 0.1% SDS was added to the previous suspension. This was vortexed for 15 seconds and the reaction continued for 10 minutes. After this time, 100 μ L of the supernatant from the previous reaction was added to 700 μ L Z-buffer + BME. To begin the β -galactosidase assay 200 μ L ortho-nitrophenyl- β -galactoside (ONPG) was added and a timer was started. Upon completion of the reaction, when the tube turned a dark yellow, 500 μ L Na₂CO₃ was added; this raises the pH of the solution and stops the reaction from proceeding. After the reaction was completed the OD₄₂₀ and OD₅₅₀ were measured to help quantify the amount of β -galactosidase and cell debris, respectively. From this Equation 1 was used to calculate the Miller Units. The chemical reaction that occurs during the assay is shown in Figure 12.

$$1 \text{ Miller Unit} = 1000 * \frac{[OD_{420} - (1.75 * OD_{550})]}{(OD_{600} * Volume * time)}$$

Equation 1. Miller Unit calculation for β -galactosidase



Figure 13. This figure shows the chemical reaction involved in the hydrolysis of ONPG by β -galactosidase (ACD/ChemSketch, version 2021.1.2)

Alginate Assays

After construction of the PDO300-*ArelA* mutant it was observed that there was a decrease in alginate production. To quantify this, an alginate assay was performed to measure the amount

being produced by the wild-type vs the mutant. The *P. aeruginosa* PDO300 and PDO300-Δ*relA* strains were grown for 48 hours at 37°C on PIA plates. Alginate was separated from the cells by washing the culture with 20 mLs of 0.85% NaCl. The cells were centrifuged and the supernatant containing the alginate was moved to a new tube. Three milliliters of sulfuric acid/borate solution were aliquoted into glass tubes. Three hundred and fifty microliters of the supernatant containing the alginate was layered on top of the sulfuric acid/borate solution (Borate solution: 100.9 mg/mL KOH, 247.4 mg/mL Boric Acid; Sulfuric Acid/ Borate Solution: 0.25mL/L Borate Solution, 9.75 mL/L Sulfuric Acid) and vortexed for a second, the solution was put back on ice. Next, 100 μL of 0.1% carbazole in ethanol was mixed in and put in a 55°C water bath for 30 minutes. The change in color from brown to blue was measured at OD₅₃₀ and the weight of alginate produced per cell was calculated by using Equation 2.

 $\frac{\textit{OD}_{530} X 1000 X \textit{ volume NaCl used (mL)}}{\textit{wet cell weight (mg)}}$

Equation 2. This figure shows the equation used to calculate the Alginate Assay *Colony Morphology*

To observe colony morphology, cultures were grown overnight at 37°C in 5 mL LB broth with shaking at 250 R.P.M. The following day the cultures were diluted to a turbidity of 0.005 at OD600 with ddH2O. Two microliters of the diluted cultures were spotted onto Congo-red plates (10 g/L Tryptic soy broth, 40 μ g/mL Congo-red, and 20 μ g/mL Coomassie Brilliant Blue). Plates were incubated at room temperature for 6 days.

Biofilm Formation Assay

This assay is based on the ability of bacteria to form biofilms on polyvinylchloride plastic (PVC), a material used to make catheter lines and endotracheal tubes. The protocol was modified to accommodate for polystyrene; a polymer that has important uses in the medical field not
limited to housing medical test kits and/or devices, along with being a part of diagnostic components.

Biofilm formation was assayed by the ability of the bacterial cells to adhere to the wells of 96-well microtiter dishes as indicated by a previously reported protocol (O'Toole and George 2011). Bacterial strains were grown overnight in LB broth. The following day the overnight cultures were diluted 1:100 into a fresh M63 minimal media supplemented with magnesium sulfate, glucose, and casamino acids. One hundred microliters of the dilution were added per well in a 96 well dish. The plates were then incubated for 16 hours at 37°C. After this time the media was removed, and the plates rinsed with water. One hundred twenty-five microliters of 1% crystal violet were added to each well and the plates were incubated at room temperature for 10-15 minutes. After this they were rinsed thoroughly and repeatedly with water and then scored for the formation of a biofilm.

The quantification of biofilm formation was performed as described previously (O' Toole et al. 2011). Ninety-five percent ethanol (EtoH) was added to each crystal violet- stained microtiter dish well (2 X 200 μ L 95% EtOH). The EtOH was transferred to a 1.5 mL Eppendorf tube, the volume brought to 1 mL with ddH₂O, and the absorbance measured at 540 nm in a spectrophotometer.

Biofilm formation on polystyrene tubes were assayed by diluting an overnight culture 1:100 into 3 mLs of fresh M63 media. Each tube incubated for 24 hrs at 37°C, then the tubes were washed with ddH2O and stained with 1% crystal violet as described above. The resulting stained biofilm formation was photographed and used for comparison alongside the quantitative biofilm assay.

Swimming Motility Assays

The swimming motility in bacteria is dependent only on active flagella and as such a swimming motility assay is a way to test for the presence of functional flagella (Ha et al. 2014). Because the PDO300- $\Delta relA$ showed a decrease in alginate production, and as described earlier the phenotypic switch involves flagellate bacteria going to a stationary mucoid production type, a swimming assay was performed to determine if the PDO300- $\Delta relA$ showed signs of functional flagella production.

To further screen other phenotypes in the PAO1 vs. PAO1- $\Delta relA$ the swimming assay was performed as well. Bacteria were stab inoculated with a needle into the LB-agar plates (0.3% agar), this concentration has been used in previous studies (Ha et al. 2014). The plates were incubated at 30°C for 24 hrs and photographed. The migration zones were directly measured. The experiment was performed in triplicate and the results were expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean.

Twitching Motility Assays

To test for Type IV pili, twitching assays were performed. This assay uses concentrations of agar that creates an environment that is too viscous for flagellar motility (Darzins 1993; Semmler et al. 1999). For this experiment, the bacteria strains were stab inoculated into the bottom the LB-agar plates (1.0% agar). The plates were incubated at 30°C for 72 hrs. Because this assay involves inoculating the bottom of the plate, all agar was removed, and the zones were measured after staining with 0.5% crystal violet. The experiment was performed in triplicate and the results were expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean.

Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)

Samples were prepared as described previously (Giltner et al. 2010; Stacey 2013). Cultures were streaked for isolation and grown on PIA plates overnight. Five µl of ddH2O was added to a Formvar/Carbon film coated, 200 Mesh, Cu, Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM) grid. A single, isolated colony was picked with a sterile toothpick. The colony/toothpick was put in the drop of water for 5 minutes. After the transfer of bacteria to the TEM grid, 5 µl of 1% uranyl acetate (UA) was added to the drop of water and let set for 45 seconds. Then a sterile piece of chromatography paper was placed on the opposite side of the grid, touching the drop of water. This wicked away the excess water/UA, leaving the bacteria on the TEM grid.

The TEM grids with bacteria affixed were stored in a carrier and taken to the Microscopy Core Facility (MCF) at the James H. Quillen College of Medicine. Transmission Electron Microscopy was performed with a Philips Tecnai 10 transmission electron microscope with an acceleration of 80 kV by Dr. Sean D. Stacey with Judy Whittimore aiding with image processing.

Statistical Analysis

Unless otherwise noted, statistical analysis and graphing were carried out using Microsoft Excel. The significance of difference between the mean values of two measured parameters was assessed by One-Way ANOVA.

Statistical calculations for growth curves were performed by permutation tests with the compare growth curve function of the statmod R package.

CHAPTER 3. RESULTS

Construction of relA mutants in PAO1 and PDO300

As stated earlier the pEX18_{GM}- $\Delta relA$ plasmid was constructed previously. This plasmid was subcloned into competent E. coli SM10 cells for bi-parental conjugation with PAO1 and PDO300. After heat shock transformation was performed a plasmid mini prep and restriction digest was performed to confirm the successful integration of the plasmid. The primers used to create the $\Delta relA$ gene segment were designed to contain the restriction sites for SacI and XbaI. A schematic representation of how the deletion mutants were created can be found in Figure 13. After the plasmid prep a double restriction digest was performed and the results can be seen in Figure 14 A lane 2. Next, a bi-parental mating was set up. After proper screening a colony was found to grow on the sucrose plate and not the antibiotic selectable plate. This indicated successful homologous recombination occurred and either the wild type allele or the mutant allele was switched out. To identify the deletion mutant colony PCR was run using a special set of primers designed to sit 150 base pairs upstream and downstream of the *relA* gene; labeled as F3 and R3 in Figure 13. This reduces the extension time and allows PCR to run much quicker. This also results in a band that will be present at a different size than what was shown in the restriction digest. A successful homologous recombination of the mutant allele should be 300 base pairs whereas the wild type allele will be closer to 3000 base pairs. Negative and positive controls were used to ensure the reaction ran correctly and the results were not due to contamination. As a negative control a PCR tube was loaded with the reaction mixture as normal but in place of the genomic template the same volume of distilled H₂O was used. This reaction was used to ensure that any bands seen in the other lanes are not due to DNA contamination of any of the reagents. As seen in Figure 14, the lanes indicated for negative controls were blank,

which is what is to be expected. Two different sets of positive controls were used. The first was wild type genomic template; PAO1 and PDO300 for each reaction, respectively. This was used to determine where the band for the wild type *relA* should be located on the gel and to ensure that the primers worked correctly. The second positive control used was the pEX18- Δ relA plasmid itself. This, again, was used to determine the location of the Δ relA band on the gel and to ensure that the primers worked with the plasmid. As seen in Figure 14, the lanes for the positive control showed proper amplification and most importantly in the lanes indicated for the mutant showed a band located at the correct location. This indicates that successful homologous recombination occurred and that the wild type allele was switched out for the deletion mutant allele.



Figure 13. This schematic representation shows how the deletion of *relA* in PAO1 and PDO300 was performed



Figure 14. PCR results after successful homologous recombination. A. PDO300- Lane 1: Molecular Weight Marker, Lane 2: Restriction Digest of pEX18-Gm- $\Delta relA$, Lane 3: PCR (-) control: no DNA, Lane 4: PCR (+) control: pEX18Gm- $\Delta relA$ using F3 and R3 primers, Lane 5: PCR (+) control: w.t. PDO300 using F3 and R3 primers, Lane 6: PDO300- $\Delta relA$ mutant using F3 and R3 primers B. PAO1- Lane 1: Molecular Weight Marker Lane 2: PCR (-) control: no DNA, Lane 3: PCR (+) control: PAO1 using F3 and R3 primers, Lane 4:PCR (+) control: pEX18Gm- $\Delta relA$ using F3 and R3 primers, Lane 5: PAO1- $\Delta relA$ using F3 and R3 primers

Growth Curve Analysis

The effects of deleting or disrupting the *relA* gene in other bacteria have shown mixed results. The effects of the alarmone on physiology are complex and appear to differ greatly depending on the organism. Therefore, the effect of a *relA* deletion in the ability of *P*. *aeruginosa* strains PAO1 and PDO300 to grow in liquid media was tested. During exponential phase, the PAO1- Δ *relA* had a similar growth rate as the wild type (Figure 15). Interestingly, during stationary phase there was no difference in growth between the mutant and the wild type. The same phenotype was observed in the PDO300- Δ *relA* and the PDO300 wild type (Figure 16).



Figure 15. Growth Curves in LB broth A. PAO1 vs PAO1-Δ*relA* OD600 B. PAO1 vs PAO1-Δ*relA* CFU/mL C. PDO300 vs PDO300-Δ*relA* OD600 D. PDO300 vs PDO300-Δ*relA*

CGGC Permutation Test

To test for statistical significance of the growth curves a CGGC Permutation test was run. This is a statistical test that calculates all pairwise comparisons between two or more groups of growth curves. This set of permutation tests are based on the logic that if the *relA* deletion in the two respective wild-types, PAO1 and PDO300, has no effect on the growth curves then shuffling the data to recalculate the test will not bare a difference as the similar values will be obtained for both groups (Baldwin et al. 2007).

The CGCC Permutation test was completed by the web portal made by the Walter-Eliza Hall Institute of Medical Research which performed the calculations via the compare Growth curves function of the statmod R package (Elso et al. 2004). Ten thousand permutations were performed between the different growth curves listed in the previous section: OD₆₀₀ of PAO1 vs PAO1-*ArelA* and PDO300 vs PDO300-*ArelA*, and CFU/mL of the same strains.

In each test run, the data reported no significant statistical differences between wild-types and mutants at p<0.05.

Transcriptional Fusion Integration

The mini-CTX-*lacZ* vectors used in this study were originally developed by Hoang et al. (1998) and were designed to provide a means for transcriptional analyses of genes. This vector contains elements to allow for the integration of genetic elements in a single copy at a predetermined location within the chromosome with the prevention of disrupting any important/required gene sequence. This vector contains elements which insert the non-replicative plasmid into the neutral *attB* site found in *P. aeruginosa* chromosome; the *attB* site allows for single copy insertion. It also contains the presence of FRT sites that allow for the efficient Flp-recombinase-mediated excision of unwanted DNA sequences such as antibiotic resistance and the plasmid backbone; in this study tetracycline was used as the antibiotic selectable marker. This leaves only the gene sequence and the *lacZ* fusion inserted into the *attB* site. A schematic representation of this can be found in Figure 16.



Figure 16. This is a graphical representation showing the *lacZ* transcriptional fusion integration into the *P. aeruginosa* wild type and $\Delta relA$ strains

The multiple cloning site (MCS) of the mini-CTX-*lacZ* vector allows for the integration of a gene sequence without interrupting the promoterless reporter *lacZ*. To this end the promoter regions from the following genes were inserted by Chris Pritchett, Ph.D.: *gacA, rsmA, rsmY*, and *rsmZ*.

These segments were then integrated into the chromosome of both the wildtype and $\Delta relA$ mutants of PAO1 and PDO300. This was done so the effects of the stringent response on the Gac/Rsm two component regulatory system could be measured via β -galactosidase assay. The bacteria harboring the transcriptional fusions were streaked for isolation on VBMM_{carb300} plates. After screening the fusion strains on LB vs. LB-no salt-tetracycline PCR was performed to confirm the successful integration of gene-*lacZ* transcriptional fusion.

β-galactosidase Assays

The GacA/GacS two component system is a part of a global regulatory pathway. A pathway consisting of LadS/RetS/GacS/GacA/RsmA proteins. Each component of this pathway acts a check on the other (Figure 6). To study the effect of the stringent response on this system *lacZ* transcriptional fusions were created and integrated into the wild types and mutants as described above. The results of this will be addressed in three subsequent sections: one for PAO1 vs PAO1- $\Delta relA$, PDO300 vs PDO300- $\Delta relA$, and PAO1 vs PDO300 / PDO300- $\Delta relA$.

The PAO1 vs PAO1- Δ relA β -galactosidase Assays do not show significance. Figure 17 shows that in the wildtype PAO1 GacA transcription is around 275 Miller Units, and the mutant is very similar. Which is the same for both RsmY and RsmZ. For RsmA, the average Miller units for the wildtype are a bit lower than the mutant but the individual values are within range of each other.



Figure 17. PAO1 vs PAO1-Δ*relA* β-galactosidase Assay A. *gacA-lacZ* B. *rsmY-lacZ* C. *rsmZ-lacZ* D. *rsmA-lacZ*

The PDO300 vs PDO300- Δ *relA* β *-galactosidase Assays show significance.* Figure 18 shows that the wild-type, PDO300, has higher Miller Units in *gacA, rsmY*, and *rsmz* when compared to the Δ *relA* mutant. Another difference is that *rsmA* in the mutated strain is higher than the wild type. All results are significant at p<0.05.



Figure 18. PDO300 vs PDO300-Δ*relA* β-galactosidase Assay A. *gacA-lacZ* B. *rsmY-lacZ* C. *rsmZ-lacZ* D. *rsmA-lacZ*

The comparisons between PAO1 vs PDO300 / PDO300- Δ relA β -galactosidase Assays show significance. Figure 20 shows the data from the PAO1 β -galactosidase Assay compared to both the PDO300 and PDO300- Δ relA. For each transcriptional fusion PDO300 and PDO300- Δ relA were tested for significance using one way ANOVA. What is shown is that upon deletion of the relA gene in PDO300 the Miller Units for gacA, rsmY, and rsmZ dropped to levels close to those seen in PAO1. Whereas the Miller Units in PDO300- Δ relA increased to levels comparable to PAO1.



Figure 19. Data from the PAO1, PDO300, and PDO300- $\Delta relA$ were tested for significance. For each transcriptional fusion PAO1 vs PDO300 and PAO1 vs PDO300- $\Delta relA$ were compared. Two asterisks represent significance at 0.01 and one asterisk represents significance at 0.05.

Alginate Assay

Initially, after the construction of the *relA* mutant in PDO300 it was noticed that the mutant had a decrease in the mucoid phenotype. To determine if this was a result in a decrease in alginate production a carbazole assay to quantify the amount of alginate produced per cell. The modulation of alginate levels in PDO300 and PDO300- Δ *relA* were determined at 48 hrs. This can be seen in Figure 20. The deletion of *relA* in PDO300 resulted in a near 6-fold decrease in alginate production and was statistically significant (P< 0.05).



Figure 20. Alginate production in PDO300 and PDO300-*ArelA* after 48 hrs growth Swimming Motility Assay

To test for the presence of functional flagella in both the PDO300- $\Delta relA$ and PAO1- $\Delta relA$ mutants a swimming assay was performed. The basis of this experiment relies on stab inoculating the bacterial strains into LB-agar plates that have a decreased agar concentration 0.3%. This allows swimming via flagella only. The plates were incubated at 24 hrs.

What is shown in Figure 21 is that PAO1- $\Delta relA$ had a slight increase in swimming motility. But PDO300- $\Delta relA$ had a significant increase in swimming motility. Both results were statistically significant (P< 0.05).





Colony Morphology

Cultures were grown on Congo-Red plates at room temperature for 6 days. At the end of which images of representative colonies were taken. These can be seen in Figure 22.

PAO1- $\Delta relA$ showed to be a lighter color than the wild-type but had the same basic colony morphologies. The biggest difference seen was in the PDO300- $\Delta relA$ vs PDO300. The mutant strain showed a change in surface and elevation morphologies. The PDO300- $\Delta relA$ mutant showed a raised elevation vs the pulvinate, or curved convexly/swelled, morphology in the wild type. Another difference is that the PDO300- $\Delta relA$ appears less pigmented than PDO300. All these differences are outlined in Figure 22.

A. Colony Morphology		В
PA01	PAO1-∆ <i>relA</i>	
Circular	Circular	
Entire	Entire	
Smooth	Smooth	
Raised	Raised	
Pigmented	Lighter in Color	
	Pigmented	DE
PDO300	PDO300-∆relA	
Circular	Circular	
Entire	Entire	
Smooth	Smooth	
Pulvinate	Raised	
Pigmented	Non-pigmented	

Figure 22. Colony Morphology A. Chart describing the colony morphologies in the tested strain B. PAO1 C. PAO1-Δ*relA* D. PDO300 E. PDO300-Δ*relA*

Biofilm Formation Assays

The Quantitative Biofilm Assays show significance. The Biofilm Formation Assay was run in two parts. The first was a quantitative test that measures the ability of bacteria, *P. aeruginosa*, to form biofilms on PVC plastic. This is important as PVC plastic is the same material used to make catheter and endotracheal tubes. This test uses OD_{540} as a measure of the crystal violet for the staining of biofilm on the tubes. As can be seen in Figure 23, both PAO1-*ArelA* and PDO300-*ArelA* showed significant decreases in biofilm formation as compared to their respective wild-types. PAO1- $\Delta relA$ showed an approximate 2.5-fold decrease, whereas PDO300- $\Delta relA$ showed an approximate 2.1-fold decrease. Both the mutant strains showed a statistically significant decrease at P< 0.05.





The Visual Representative Biofilm Assays show difference in biofilm formation. The second part of the experiment showed the ability of PDO300 and PDO300- Δ relA to form biofilms on polystyrene tubes; a material used to house medical test kits, and devices, along with being diagnostic components. This was not a quantitative assay as it is only a picture of the tubes. Figure 24 shows a decrease in the crystal violet binding to the polystyrene tubes.



Figure 24. Biofilm Formation on Polystyrene A. PDO300 B. PDO300-ΔrelA Twitching Motility Assay

This test was used to test for type IV pili, a key component for attachment to surfaces in the initial colonization of *P. aeruginosa*. This test used an agar concentration between the swimming motility and the normal growth plates. Growing the cultures for 72 hrs should activate the stringent response. What can be seen in Figure 25 is that PAO1- Δ relA shows an approximate 1.6-fold decrease in twitching motility. This is statistically significant at P < 0.005.



Figure 25. Twitching Motility Assay in PAO1 vs PAO1-ArelA

Figure 26 shows that the mutated strain of PDO300 had a 9-fold increase in twitching motility. The representative images of this are shown as well. PDO300- $\Delta relA$ had a statistically significant increase at P < 0.05.



Figure 26. PDO300 Twitching Motility Assay A. Quantitative Analysis of PDO300 vs. PDO300- $\Delta relA$ B. PDO300 C. PDO300- $\Delta relA$

Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)

RelA negatively regulates motility in mucoid background. Because the *relA* mutant in the mucoid background showed lowered alginate production and increased motility, transmission electron microscopy was performed. Colonies were isolated on PIA plates and placed on a 400-Cu grid, then stained with 2% uranyl acetate. Cell size was noted as the only difference in the non-mucoid background. In the mucoid background, the *relA* mutant possessed a single-polar flagellum as can be seen in Figure 27.



Figure 27. RelA negatively regulates motility in mucoid background. A. PAO1 B. PDO300 C. PAO1-Δ*relA* D. PDO300-Δ*relA*. All images are a direct magnification of 17000x at 80kV.

CHAPTER 4. DISCUSSION

Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a Gram-negative bacterium that can cause a wide range of life-threatening infections, both acute and chronic. It is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in cystic fibrosis patients. According to the 2019 and 2022 CDC Special Reports, the rate of multi-drug resistant nosocomial infections of *P. aeruginosa* increased 32% during the COVID-19 pandemic. This was after years of decline (CDC 2019; Karaba et al. 2020; CDC Special Report 2022). Recent statistics show that *P. aeruginosa* is one of the six antimicrobial resistant bacteria that costs the United States more than \$4.6 billion annually (Nelson et al. 2021; Weiner-Lastinger et al. 2022).

Antibiotic resistance is an intrinsic and natural trait for these bacteria. *P. aeruginosa* utilizes many different molecular mechanisms and phenotypes that are required for survival during pathogenesis and antimicrobial treatments. During initial stages of colonization, a vast array of virulence mechanisms helps these bacteria to survive. After infection, bacteria are exposed to oxidative stress due to inflammatory responses and then treatment with antibiotics (Furukawa et al. 2006; Turner et al. 2014). These stressors induce the expression of a different subsect of genes that enable these bacteria to adapt and ultimately switch to persistent and resistant phenotypes. At the same, *P. aeruginosa* becomes less virulent. A common factor during this phenotypic switch is the overproduction of exopolysaccharide alginate. This event often indicates a downturn in prognosis for cystic fibrosis patients (MacDougall et al. 2005; Poole 2011; Gellatly and Hancock 2013).

Thus, finding a mechanism or gene to either reverse or stop this phenotypic switch from occurring may be beneficial to future treatments in patients. However, there are numerous regulatory systems responsible for virulence and adaptation. Quorum sensing plays a central role

as it acts to control the social behaviour of *P. aeruginosa* via many different signaling pathways (LaSarre and Federle 2013). The progress of acute to chronic infection is influenced by quorum sensing dependent gene expression. These genes are critically involved in virulence factor production, motility-sessility switch, biofilm development, and adjusting the pathways for stress responses.

Pathogenesis and infection introduce bacteria to a wide range of environmental stressors and the production of virulence factors is often metabolically costly (Whiteley et al. 1999; Diggle et al. 2002; Wagner et al. 2003; Garcia-Contreras et al. 2014). The stress of response to the depletion of phosphate and iron was found to be intrinsically linked (Slater et al. 2008). Numerous studies have shown that the uptake and acquisition of phosphate and iron is important for survival of *P. aeruginosa*. The system of genes responsible for scavenging these elements are upregulated as soon as the bacteria interact with the human respiratory epithelial cells (Frisk et al. 2004; Chugani and Greenberg 2007). Hypoxia, or oxygen depletion, is a stress factor during pathogenesis and is induced via various factors such as chronic inflammation, microbial populations, and biofilm formation (Hassett 1996; Worlitzsch et al. 2002; Yoon et al. 2002; Alvarex-Ortega and Harwood 2007; Hassett et al. 2009).

It is also important to note that different modes of *P. aeruginosa* motility are associated with virulent traits (Winstantley et al. 2016). The phenotypic switch from a motile to a sessile cell with lowered virulency is advantageous to the survivability of *P. aeruginosa*; allowing it to evade stresses, immune responses, antibiotic treatments, and other bacteria. This allows the bacteria hide within a biofilm and since motile cells are easily detected by host immune cells *P. aeruginosa* are protected from any adverse environmental stressors. (Leid 2009; Amiel et al. 2010; Olsen 2015).

The exopolysaccharides Psl, Pel, and alginate play an important role in biofilm formation. Psl is a key element in the early stages of biofilm formation. It acts as a means for migration via type 4 pili and twitching, cell to cell interaction, and cell-surface adhesion (Overhage et al. 2005; Wang et al. 2013; Zhao et al. 2013). Pel is also important for initiating and maintaining cell to cell interactions (Colvin et al. 2011). The overproduction of alginate is the characteristic phenotype of mucoid and sessile *P. aeruginosa*. It is important in biofilm maturation, stability, and protection (Hay et al. 2009a; Hay et al. 2013; Strempel et al. 2013).

The Gac/Rsm pathway plays an integral role in both motility-sessility and acute-chronic infection transitions. GacA/GacS is a two-component regulatory system that generates two non-coding RNAs, known as RsmY and RsmZ, under stress conditions. These counteract and bind a RNA binding protein, RsmA. This protein binds to *psl* mRNA, inhibiting Psl biosynthesis. (Irie et al. 2010).

The stringent response is method bacteria use to survive amino acid starvation events. The ribosome associated RelA synthesizes the alarmones, (p)ppGpp (known collectively as guanosine pentaphosphate and guanosine tetraphosphate), which are central triggers for both persistence and stringent response (Potrykus and Cashel 2008; Wu et al. 2010; Amato2014).

At the time of the current study, 2012 to 2015, various research articles showed a link between the stringent response and acute-chronic phenotypic switch. But most were in other bacteria, notably in *E. coli* (Kuroda et al. 2001; Fung et al. 2010; Amato et al. 2013). Fung et al. showed that using *E. coli* as a model can be informative for *P. aeruginosa* because it has several homologous pathways (Fung et al. 2010).

The experiments conducted in this study suggest that the stringent response acts as a regulator of the acute-chronic phenotypic switch. Whether that is immediate or intermediate

means is left for future studies. What has been shown is that when *relA* is deleted in a mucoid strain, in this case PDO300, a reversion to a motile, non-mucoid type occurs. Beta-galactosidase assays with the transcriptional fusions for with the promoter regions of the components of the Gac/Rsm pathway (*gacA*, *rsmY*, *rsmZ*, and *rsmA*) were inserted into both the wild type of PDO300 and the knockout strain, PDO300- Δ *relA*. These showed that knocking out a key component of the stringent response has a significant decrease in GacA, RsmY, and RsmZ transcription which in turn has a significant increase in RsmA transcription; as RsmY and RsmZ are not available to bind to the RNA-binding protein, RsmA.

The growth curves of both mutant and wild type show no significant differences, therefore suggesting that any change in molecular activity is not due to growth defects over 24 hrs. Another notable feature is the overall morphology of the mutant colonies were different from the wild type. PDO300- $\Delta relA$ mutants were non-mucoid and was less pigmented; seemingly reverting to the PAO1 phenotype.

Based on the observations of the mutant being non-mucoid, an alginate assay was conducted. This assay showed that PDO300- $\Delta relA$ had a significant decrease in alginate against the wild type, PDO300. Quantitative biofilm assays showed that the mutant PDO300- $\Delta relA$ had a significant decrease in biofilm formation. Twitching motility assays showed a significant increase in twitching motility mechanisms in the mutant. More studies will need to be conducted to determine if the decrease in biofilm formation is due to both alginate and Pel production being diminished, or one of the two. Swimming motility assays showed that PDO300- $\Delta relA$ was more motile than the wild type, PDO300. Suggesting the formation of functional flagella when *relA* is removed.

When comparing PAO1 vs PAO1-*ArelA*, it is shown that swimming motility is slightly increased in the mutant. However, biofilm formation and twitching motility decreased significantly.

One possible explanation for these results is found in sigma factors and possibly cyclic di-GMP. It has been shown previously that the stringent response and production of (p)ppGpp is crucial for regulation in numerous virulence factor production (Erickson et al. 2004; Viducic et al. 2006; Boes et al. 2008; Nguyen et al. 2011; Vogt et al. 2011; Sampathkumar et al. 2016). Also, the transcription of *fleQ* depends on the housekeeping sigma factor RpoD (σ^{70}) which is repressed once the transcriptional regulator Vfr is overexpressed (Dasgupta et al. 2002; Romling et al. 2013).

Vfr is a transcriptional regulator protein (virulence factor regulator) that has been shown to regulate the production of type IV pili, exotoxin A, and the *las* quorum sensing system, in which *las*, along with *rhl*, controls the expression of multiple virulence factors (Albus et al. 1997; Beatson et al. 2002; Schuster et al. 2003; Wagner et al. 2003). The alarmone indirectly mediates global changes by releasing RpoD from the RNA polymerase. This acts to shift the use of RpoS (σ ^S) and the increase in this sigma factor's expression will control QS and, subsequently, biofilm formation (Jishage et al. 2002; Durfee et al. 2008).

Cyclic-3'5'-diguanylic acid, cyclic di-GMP, is a small molecule but plays a key role post-transcriptional regulation of biofilm formation. Experimental data showed that MucR synthesizes cyclic di-GMP near the alginate biosynthesis and secretion protein complex (Hay et al. 2009b; Wang et al. 2015). Cyclic di-GMP binds to FleQ and will repress flagella biosynthesis while at the same time de-repressing *pel* and *psl* genes (Baraquet et al. 2012). When RsmA is bound by RsmY and RsmZ, cyclic di-GMP levels are increased (Nadal-Jimenez et al. 2012).

Figure 28 shows an outline of the interaction between RsmYZ/RsmA complex elicits cyclic-di-GMP indirectly.



Figure 28. Outline of how the RsmYZ/RsmA complex elicits phenotypic switch in P. aeruginosa

To clarify, it is possible that that repressing (p)ppGpp in the $\Delta relA$ mutants leads to an increase in RpoD binding to RNA polymerase. Since (p)ppGpp overproduction has shown a significant increase in RpoS expression a decrease in the alarmone in $\Delta relA$ mutants may have a negative effect on RpoS binding to the RNA polymerase (Gentry et al. 1993; van Delden et al. 2001). This decrease in RpoS also has a negative effect on QS transcription, notably *vfr*, *las/rhl*, and *gacA/gacS*, which decreases biofilm formation (alginate, Pel, and Psl) (Whiteley et al. 2000). And increases FleQ transcription leading to motile cells via flagella production. The deletion of

(p)ppGpp synthases affects the cyclic di-GMP metabolism as several genes are under the control of RpoS; shown in *E. coli* and *Pseudomonas putida* (Lange et al. 1995; Weber et al. 2006; Matilla et al. 2011). Figure 29 shows the proposed method of how the stringent response can elicit a phenotypic switch as outlined above.



Figure 29. The possible interactions between (p)ppGpp synthesis and σ^{S} binding with RNA Polymerase and σ^{D} releasing. This in turn can cause an upregulation of biofilm formation genes while down regulating flagella biosynthesis.

FUTURE EXPERIMENTS

It is important to note that more work will need to be done to establish a direct link as described in the previous chapter. Hard evidence will be needed to fill in the gaps of data presented here. First, to satisfy Molecular Koch's Postulates, the *relA* gene will need to be re-inserted into PAO1- Δ relA and PDO300- Δ relA mutants. Then the tests described in this thesis will need to be conducted in the PAO1- Δ relA::relA and PDO300- Δ relA::relA strains. This is done to either confirm or refute that the phenotypic changes seen in the mutants were caused by the deletion of the *relA* gene.

Next, to establish that (p)ppGpp affects RpoS production, Green Fluorescent Protein tagging will need to be done on the *rpoS* gene and subsequently the protein itself. This will need to be done in the wild types, $\Delta relA$ mutants, and the $\Delta relA$::*relA* constructs. This will show whether a decrease in alarmone synthesis results in a decrease in RpoS. Albeit it will be an indirect link if one is present. The same type of test will need to be conducted with GacA.

Immunocytochemistry utilizes antibodies that bind to specific antigens on cells to allow for easy screening. In this case, it would be used to screen for Psl and Pel production in the wild types, $\Delta relA$ mutants, and the $\Delta relA$::relA constructs.

As is always the case, these experiments will only yield more questions. And that in of itself is the nature of science. Always searching for explanation backed by evidence.

REFERENCES

- Abu-Zant A, Asare R, Graham J, Abu-Kwaik Y. Role for RpoS but not RelA of *Legionella pneumophila* in modulation of phagosome biogenesis and adaptation to the phagosomal microenvironment. Infect Immun. 2006; 74 (5): 3021–3026.
- ACD/ChemSketch, version 2021.1.2, Advanced Chemistry Development, Inc. (ACD/Labs), Toronto, ON, Canada, www.acdlabs.com.
- Albus AM, Pesci EC, Runyen-Janecky LJ, West SE, Iglewski BH. Vfr controls quorum sensing in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol. 1997; 179 (12): 3928–3935.
- Allesen-Holm M, Barken, KB, Yang L, Klausen M, Webb JS, Kjelleberg S, Molin S, Givskov M, Tolker-Nielsen T. A characterization of DNA release in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* cultures and biofilms. Mol Microbiol. 2006; *59* (4): 1114–1128. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2005.05008.x
- Alibaud L, Kohler T. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* virulence genes identified in a *Dictyostelium* host model. Cell Microbiol. 2008; 10(3): 729.
- Alvarez-Ortega C & Harwood CS. Responses of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* to low oxygen indicate that growth in the cystic fibrosis lung is by aerobic respiration. Mol Microbiol. 2007; *65*(2): 582. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2007.05847.x
- Amato SM, Fazen CH, Henry TC, Mok WWK, Orman MA, Sandvik EL, Volzing KG,
 Brynildsen MP. The role of metabolism in bacterial persistence. Front Microbiol. 2014;
 5: 70. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2014.00070
- Amato S, Orman M, Brynildsen M. Metabolic control of persister formation in *Escherichia coli*.
 Mol Cell. 2013; 50 (4): 475–487. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2013.04.002

- Amiel E, Lovewell RR, O'Toole GA, Hogan DA, Berwin B. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* evasion of phagocytosis is mediated by loss of swimming motility and is independent of flagellum expression. Infect Immun. 2010; 78 (7): 2937–2945. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.00144-10
- Bagge N, Schuster M, Hentzer M, Ciofu O, Givskov M, Greenberg EP, Høiby N. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilms exposed to imipenem exhibit changes in global gene expression and beta-lactamase and alginate production. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2004; 48 (4): 1175-1187. doi: 10.1128/AAC.48.4.1175-1187.2004. PMID: 15047518; PMCID: PMC375275.
- Baldwin T, Sakthianandeswaren A, Curtis J, Kumar B, Smyth GK, Foote S, Handman E. Wound healing response is a major contributor to the severity of cutaneous leishmaniasis in the ear model of infection. Parasite Immunol. 2007; 29: 501-513.
- Balloy V, Verma A, Kuravi S, Si-Tahar M, Chignard M, Ramphal R. The role of flagellin versus motility in acute lung disease caused by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Infect Dis. June 11, 2007; 196 (2): 289- 296. doi: 10.1086/518610. Epub PMID: 17570117.
- Baraquet C, Murakami K, Parsek MR, Harwood CS. The FleQ protein from *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa functions as both a repressor and an activator to control gene expression from the Pel operon promoter in response to c-Di-GMP. Nucl Acid Research. 2012; 40 (15): 7207–7218.
- Barken KB, Pamp SJ, Yang L, Gjermansen M, Bertrand JJ, Klausen M, Givskov M, Whitchurch CB, Engel JN, Tolker-Nielsen T. Roles of type IV pili, flagellum-mediated motility, and extracellular DNA in the formation of mature multicellular structures in *Pseudomonas*

aeruginosa biofilms. Environ Microbiol. 2008; 10 (9): 2331–2343.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2008.01658.x

Barr HL, Halliday N, Cámara M, Barrett DA, Williams P, Forrester DL, Simms R, Smyth AR, Honeybourne D, Whitehouse JL, Nash EF, Dewar J, Clayton A, Knox AJ, Fogarty AW. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* quorum sensing molecules correlate with clinical status in cystic fibrosis. Eur Respir J. 2015; 46(4): 1046–1054.

https://doi.org/10.1183/09031936.00225214

- Battesti A, Bouveret E. Bacteria possessing two ReIA/SpoT-Like proteins have evolved a specific stringent response involving the Acyl Carrier Protein-SpoT interaction. J Bacteriol. 2009; 191(2): 616–624.
- Beatson SA, Whitchurch CB, Semmler ABT, Mattick JS. Quorum sensing is not required for twitching motility in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol. 2002; 184 (13): 3598–3604.
- Birnboim H, Doly JA. Rapid alkaline extraction procedure for screening recombinant plasmid DNA. Nucl Acids Research. 1979; 7(6): 1513-1523.
- Blumer C, Haas D. Mechanism, regulation, and ecological role of bacterial cyanide biosynthesis. Arch Microbiol. 2000; 173 (3): 170–177. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002039900127
- Boes N, Schreiber K, Schobert M. SpoT-triggered stringent response controls usp gene expression in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Bacteriol. 2008; 190 (21): 7189–7199. https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.00600-08
- Boucher J, Yu H, Mudd M, Deretic V. Mucoid *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in cystic fibrosis:
 Characterization of *muc* mutations in clinical isolates and analysis of clearance in a mouse model of respiratory infection. Infect Immun. 1997; 65 (9): 3838-3846.

- Brencic A, Lory S. Determination of the regulon and identification of novel mRNA targets of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* RsmA. Molec Microbiol. 2009; 72 (3): 612.
- Burns JL, Gibson RL, McNamara S, Yim D, Emerson J, Rosenfeld M, Hiatt P, McCoy K, Castile R, Smith AL, Ramsey BW. Longitudinal assessment of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in young children with cystic fibrosis. J Infect Dis. 2001; 183 (3): 444–452.
- Burrows LL. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* twitching motility: Type IV Pili in action. Annu Rev Microbiol. 2012; 66 (1): 493–520. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-micro-092611-150055
- Byrd MS, Sadovskaya I, Vinogradov E, Lu H, Sprinkle AB, Richardson SH, Ma L, Ralston B,
 Parsek MR, Anderson EM, Lam JS, Wozniak DJ. Genetic and biochemical analyses of
 the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Psl exopolysaccharide reveal overlapping roles for
 polysaccharide synthesis enzymes in Psl and LPS production. Mol Microbiol. 2009;
 73(4): 622–638. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2009.06795.x
- CDC Antimicrobial Resistance Coordination and Strategy Unit. Introduction. Antibiotic Resistance Threats in the United States, 3. 2019; doi:10.15620/cdc:82532
- CDC. COVID-19: U.S. Impact on Antimicrobial Resistance, Special Report 2022. (2022) Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, CDC.
- Choi Y, Park HY, Park SJ, Park SJ, Kim SK, Ha C, Im SJ, Lee JH. Growth phase-differential quorum sensing regulation of anthranilate metabolism in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Mol Cells. 2011; 32 (1): 57–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10059-011-2322-6
- Chugani S, Greenberg E. The influence of human respiratory epithelia on *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* gene expression. Microb Pathog. 2007; 42 (1): 29–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpath.2006.10.004

- Colvin KM, Gordon VD, Murakami K, Borlee BR, Wozniak DJ, Wong GCL, Parsek MR. The Pel polysaccharide can serve a structural and protective role in the biofilm matrix of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. PLoS Pathog. 2011; 7 (1): e1001264. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1001264
- Colvin KM, Irie Y, Tart CS, Urbano R, Whitney JC, Ryder C, Howell PL, Wozniak DJ, Parsek MR. The Pel and Psl polysaccharides provide *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* structural redundancy within the biofilm matrix. Environ Microbiol. 2011; 14 (8): 1913–1928. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2011.02657.x
- Cooley B, Thatcher T, Hashmi S. The extracellular polysaccharide *pel* makes the attachment of *P. aeruginosa* surfaces symmetric and short-ranged. Soft Matt. 2013 Apr 14; 9 (14): 3871-3876. doi: 10.1039/C3SM27638D. PMID: 23894249; PMCID: PMC3719985.
- Cosson P, Zulianello L. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* virulence analyzed in a *Dictyostelium discoideum* host system. J Bacteriol. 2002; 184 (11): 3027.
- Costerton JW, Stewart PS, Greenberg EP. Bacterial biofilms: a common cause of persistent infections. Science. 1999; 284 (5418): 1318 1322. doi: 10.1126/science.284.5418.1318. PMID: 10334980.
- Crawford EW Jr, Shimkets LJ. The stringent response in *Myxococcus xanthus* is regulated by SocE and the CsgA C-signaling protein. Genes Dev. 2000; 14 (4): 483.
- Cryz SJ Jr, Pitt TL, Fürer E, Germanier R. Role of lipopolysaccharide in virulence of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Infect Immun. 1984; 44 (2): 508-13. doi: 10.1128/iai.44.2.508-513.1984. PMID: 6425224; PMCID: PMC263549.

- Damron F, Qiu D, Yu HD. The *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* sensor kinase KinB negatively controls alginate production through AlgW-dependent MucA proteolysis. J Bacteriol. 2009; 191 (7): 2285-2295.
- Darzins A. The *pilG* gene product, required for *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* pilus production and twitching motility, is homologous to the enteric, single-domain response regulator CheY. J Bacteriol. 1993; 175: p. 5934-5944.
- Dasgupta N, Ferrell EP, Kanack KJ, West SEH, Ramphal R. (2002). *fleQ*, the gene encoding the major flagellar regulator of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, is σ⁷⁰ dependent and is downregulated by Vfr, a homolog of *Escherichia coli* Cyclic AMP receptor protein. J Bacteriol. 2002; 184 (19): 5240–5250.
- Diggle SP, Winzer K, Chhabra SR, Worrall KE, Cámara M, Williams P. The *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* quinolone signal molecule overcomes the cell density-dependency of the Quorum Sensing hierarchy, regulates Rhl-dependent genes at the onset of stationary phase and can be produced in the absence of LasR: PQS regulation of Rhl-dependent phenotypes. Mol Microbiol. 2003; 50: 29–43.
- Durfee T, Hansen AM, Zhi, H, Blattner FR, Jin DJ. Transcription profiling of the stringent response in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol. 2008; 190 (3): 1084–1096. https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.01092-07
- Elso CM, Roberts LJ, Smyth GK, Thomson RJ, Baldwin TM, Foote SJ, Handman E. Leishmaniasis host response loci (*lmr13*) modify disease severity through a Th1/Th2independent pathway. Genes Immun. 2004; 5: 93-100.

- Erickson D, Lines JL, Pesci EC, Venturi V, Storey DG. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa relA* contributes to virulence in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Infect Immun. 2004; 72 (10): 5638-5645.
- Ernst RK, Moskowitz SM, Emerson JC, Kraig GM, Adams KN, Harvey MD, Ramsey B, Speert DP, Burns JL, Miller SI. Unique lipid A modifications in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* isolated from the airways of patients with cystic fibrosis. J Infect Dis. 2007; 196 (7): 1088-92. doi: 10.1086/521367
- Eymann C, Homuth G, Scharf C, Hecker M. *Bacillus subtilis* functional genomics: global characterization of the stringent response by proteome and transcriptome analysis. J Bacteriol. 2002; 184(9): 2500 – 2520. https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.184.9.2500-2520.2002
- Farrow JM, Pesci EC. Two distinct pathways supply anthranilate as a precursor of the *Pseudomonas* quinolone signal. J Bacteriol. 2007; 189 (9): 3425–3433.
- Federle MJ, Bassler BL. Interspecies communication in bacteria. J Clin Invest. 2003; 112 (9): 1291-1299. doi: 10.1172/JCI20195. PMID: 14597753; PMCID: PMC228483.
- Flemming HC, Wingender J. The biofilm matrix. Nature Rev Microbiol. 2010 Sep; 8 (9): 623-33. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro2415. Epub. PMID: 20676145.
- Fontan P. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* sigma factor E regulon modulates the host inflammatory response. J Infect Dis. 2008. 198 (6): 877–885.
- Franklin MJ, Nivens DE, Weadge JT, Howell PL. Biosynthesis of the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* extracellular polysaccharides, Alginate, Pel, and Psl. Front Microbiol. 2011; 2: 167–167. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2011.00167
- Friedman L, Kolter R. Genes involved in matrix formation in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PA14 biofilms. Mol Microbiol. 2004; 51 (3): 675–690.

Frisk A, Schurr JR, Wang G, Bertucci DC, Marrero L, Hwang SH, Hassett DJ, Schurr MJ. Transcriptome analysis of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* after interaction with human airway epithelial cells. Infect Immun. 2004; 72 (9): 5433–5438. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.72.9.5433-5438.2004

- Froger A, Hall J. Transformation of plasmid DNA into *E. coli* using the heat shock method. J Vis Exp. 2007; 6: 253.
- Fung DKC, Chan EWC, Chin ML, Chan RCY. Delineation of a bacterial starvation stress response network which can mediate antibiotic tolerance development. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2010; 54 (3): 1082–1093. https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.01218-09
- Furukawa S, Kuchma SL, O'Toole G. Keeping their options open: Acute versus persistent infections. J Bacteriol. 2006; 188(4): 1211–1217.
- García-Contreras R, Nuñez-López L, Jasso-Chávez R, Kwan BW, Belmont JA, Rangel-Vega A, Maeda T, Wood TK. Quorum sensing enhancement of the stress response promotes resistance to quorum quenching and prevents social cheating. ISME J. 2014; 9 (1): 115– 125. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2014.98
- Gellatly SL, Hancock REW. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: new insights into pathogenesis and host defenses. Pathog Dis. 2013; 67(3): 159–173.
- Genestet C, Le Gouellec A, Chaker H, Polack B, Guery B, Toussaint B, Stasia MJ. Scavenging of reactive oxygen species by tryptophan metabolites helps *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* escape neutrophil killing. Free Radic Biol Med. Jun 12, 2014; 73 (400): 10. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2014.06.003. PMID: 24929180.
- Gentry DR, Hernandez VJ, Nguyen LH, Jensen DB, Cashel M. Synthesis of the stationary phase sigma factor sigma s is positively regulated by ppGpp. J Bacteriol. 1993; 175 (24): 7982-7989.
- Ghafoor A, Hay ID, Rehm BHA. Role of exopolysaccharides in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm formation and architecture. J Appl Environ Microbiol. 2011; 77 (15): 5238–5246. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.00637-11
- Giltner CL, Habash M, Burrows LL. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Minor Pilins Are Incorporated into Type IV Pili. J Mol Biol. 2010; 398: 444-461.
- GonzáLez JE, Keshavan ND. Messing with bacterial quorum sensing. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2006; 70 (4): 859–875. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.00002-06
- Goodman A, Merighi M. Direct interaction between sensor kinase proteins mediates acute and chronic disease phenotypes in a bacterial pathogen. Genes Dev. 2009; 23: 249.
- Govan J, Deretic V. Microbial pathogenesis in cystic fibrosis: Mucoid *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Burkholderia cepacia*. Microbiol Rev. 1996; 60 (3): 539-574.
- Ha DG, Kuchma SL, O'Toole G.A. Plate-based assay for swimming motility in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Methods Mol Biol. 2014; 1149: 59–65. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-0473-0_7.
- Hammer BK, Eiko S, Tateda Swanson MS. A Two-component regulator induces the transmission phenotype of stationary-phase *Legionella Pneumophila*. Mol Microbiol. 2002; 44(1): 107–118.
- Hassett DJ. Anaerobic production of alginate by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: alginate restricts diffusion of oxygen. J Bacteriol. 1996; 178 (24): 7322–7325. https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.178.24.7322-7325.1996

- Hassett DJ, Sutton MD, Schurr MJ, Herr AB, Caldwell CC, Matu JO. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* hypoxic or anaerobic biofilm infections within cystic fibrosis airways. Trends Microbiol. 2009; 17(3): 130–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2008.12.003
- Hay ID, Gatland K, Campisano A, Jordens JZ, Rehm BHA. Impact of alginate overproduction on attachment and biofilm architecture of a supermucoid *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Strain. Applied Environ Microbiol. 2009a; 75 (18): 6022–6025. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.01078-09
- Hay ID, Remminghorst U, Rehm BHA. MucR, a novel membrane-associated regulator of alginate biosynthesis in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Applied Environ Microbiol. 2009b; 75 (4): 1110–1120.
- Hay ID, Rehman ZU, Moradali MF, Wang Y, Rehm BHA. Microbial alginate production, modification, and its applications. Microb Biotech. 2013; 6 (6): 637–650. https://doi.org/10.1111/1751-7915.12076
- Hoang TT, Karkhoff-Schweizer RR, Kutchma AJ, Schweizer HP. A Broad-Host-Range Flp-FRT
 Recombination System for Site-Specific Excision of Chromosomally-Located DNA
 Sequences: Application for Isolation of Unmarked *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Mutants. Gene. 1998; 212 (1): 77–86.
- Hogardt M, Heesemann J. Microevolution of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* to a chronic pathogen of the cystic fibrosis lung. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. 2013; 358: 91-118. doi: 10.1007/82_2011_199. PMID: 22311171.
- Huang X, Zhang X, Xu Y. PltR expression modulated by the global regulators GacA, RsmA,LasI, and RhlI in *Pseudomonas* sp. M18. Res Microbiol. 2008; 159: 128.

- Hunter RC, Beveridge TJ. Application of a pH-sensitive fluoroprobe (C-SNARF-4) for pH microenvironment analysis in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilms. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2005; 71 (5): 2501 2510. doi: 10.1128/AEM.71.5.2501-2510.2005. PMID: 15870340; PMCID: PMC1087576.
- Irie Y, Starkey M, Edwards A. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm matrix polysaccharide *psl* is regulated transcriptionally by RpoS and post-transciptionally by RsmA. Mol Microbiol. 2010; 78 (1): 158.
- Jennings LK, Storek KM, Ledvina HE, Coulon C, Marmont LS, Sadovskaya I, Secor PR, Tseng BS, Scian M, Filloux A, Wozniak DJ, Howell PL, Parsek MR. Pel is a cationic exopolysaccharide that cross-links extracellular DNA in the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm matrix. PNAS. 2015; 112 (36): 11353–11358. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1503058112
- Jensen P, Bjarnsholt T, Phipps R, Rasmussen TB, Calum H, Christoffersen L, Moser C, Williams P, Pressler T, Givskov M, Høiby N. Rapid necrotic killing of polymorphonuclear leukocytes is caused by quorum-sensing-controlled production of rhamnolipid by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Microbiol. 2007; 153 (5): 1329–1338. https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.2006/003863-0
- Jishage M, Kvint K, Shingler V, Nyström T. Regulation of Sigma Factor competition by the alarmone ppGpp. Genes Dev. 2002; 16 (10): 1260–1270.
- Kay E, Dubuis C, Haas D. Three small RNAs jointly ensure secondary metabolism and biocontrol in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHAO. PNAS. 2005; 102 (47): 17136.
- Kay E, Humair B, Denervaud V. Two GacA-dependent small RNAs modulate the quorumsensing response in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol. 2006; 188(16): 6026.

Karaba SM, Jones G, Helsel T, Smith LL, Avery R, Dzintars K, Salinas AB, Keller SC,
Townsend JL, Klein E, Amoah J, Garibaldi BT, Cosgrove SE, Fabre V. Prevalence of
co-infection at the time of hospital admission in COVID-19 patients, a multicenter study.
Open Forum Infect Dis. 2020; 8 (1): 578

- Kessler E, Safrin M, Abrams WR, Rosenbloom J, Ohman DE. Inhibitors and Specificity of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* LasA. J Biolog Chem. 1997; 272 (15): 9884–9889. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.272.15.9884
- Khakimova M, Ahlgren H. The stringent response controls catalases in *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa: Implications for hydrogen peroxide and antibiotic tolerance. J Bacteriol. 2013; 195 (9): 2011–2020
- Kim HY, Schlictman D, Shankar S, Xie Z, Chakrabarty AM, Kornberg A. Alginate, inorganic polyphosphate, GTP and ppGpp synthesis co-regulated in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa:* implications for stationary phase survival and synthesis of RNA/DNA precursors. Mol Microbiol. 1998; 27 (4): 717–725. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.1998.00702.x
- Kuroda A, Nomura K, Ohtomo R, Kato J, Ikeda T, Takiguchi N, Ohtake H, Kornberg A. Role of inorganic polyphosphate in promoting ribosomal protein degradation by the Lon protease in *E. coli*. Science. 2001; 293 (5530): 705–708. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1061315
- Lange R, Fischer D, Hengge-Aronis R. Identification of transcriptional start sites and the role of ppGpp in the expression of *rpoS*, the structural gene for the sigma subunit of RNA
 Polymerase in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol. 1995; 177 (15): 4676–4680.
- LaSarre B, Federle MJ. Exploiting Quorum Sensing to confuse bacterial pathogens. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2013; 77 (1): 73–111. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.00046-12

- Lazdunski A, Ventre I, Sturgis J. Regulatory circuits and communication in gram-negative bacteria. Nature Rev Microbiol. 2004; 2 (7): 581–592.
- Lee J, Zhang L. The hierarchy quorum sensing network in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Prot Cell. 2014; 6 (1): 26–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13238-014-0100-x
- Lee KM, Yoon MY, Park Y, Lee JH, Yoon SS. Anaerobiosis-induced loss of cytotoxicity is due to inactivation of quorum sensing in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Infect Immun. 2011; 79 (7): 2792-2800. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01361-10. Epub 2011 May 9. PMID: 21555402; PMCID: PMC3191965.
- Leid JG. Bacterial biofilms resist key host defenses. Microbe. 2009; 4: 66-70
- Liang H, Deng X, Ji Q, Sun F, Shen T, He C. The *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* global regulator VqsR directly inhibits QscR to control quorum-sensing and virulence gene expression. J Bacteriol. 2012; 194 (12): 3098-3108.
- Lima W, Lelong E. What can Dictyostelium bring to the study of Pseudomonas infections? Sem Cell Dev Biol. 2011; 22 (1): 77–81.
- Lyczak J, Cannon C, Pier G. Lung infections associated with cystic fibrosis. CMR. 2002; 15 (2): 194-222.
- Ma L, Conover M, Lu H, Parsek MR, Bayles K, Wozniak DJ. Assembly and development of the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm matrix. PLoS Pathog. 2009; 5 (3): e1000354. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1000354
- MacDougall C, Harpe SE, Powell JP, Johnson CK, Edmond MB, Polk RE. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, and fluoroquinolone use. Emerging Infect Dis. 2005; 11 (8): 1197–1204.

- Magnusson L, Farewell AO, Nystrom T. ppGpp: A global regulator in *Escherichia coli*. Trends Microbiol. 2005; 13 (5): 236-242.
- Mann EE, Wozniak DJ. *Pseudomonas* biofilm matrix composition and niche biology. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 2012; 36 (4): 893–916. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2011.00322.x
- Mathee K, McPherson C, Ohman D. Posttranslational control of the *algT (algU)*-encoded sigma 22 for expression of the alginate regulon in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and localization of its antagonist proteins MucA and MucB (AlgN). J Bacteriol. 1997; 179 (11): 3711- 3720.
- Matilla MA, Travieso ML, Ramos JL, Ramos-González MI. Cyclic diguanylate turnover mediated by the sole GGDEF/EAL response regulator in *Pseudomonas putida*: Its role in the rhizosphere and an analysis of its target processes: C-Di-GMP Turnover in *Pseudomonas putida*. Environ Microbiol. 2011; 13 (7): 1745 –1766.
- McDaniel CT, Panmanee W, Hassett DJ. An overview of infections in cystic fibrosis airways and the role of environmental conditions of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm formation and viability. Cystic Fibrosis in the Light of New Research, ed D. 2015; Wat (InTech): 171-198.
- McKnight SL, Iglewski BH, Pesci EC. The *Pseudomonas* quinolone signal regulates Rhl quorum sensing in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol. 2000; 182(10): 2702–2708.
- Mikkelsen H, Sivaneson M, Filloux A. Key two component regulatory systems that control biofilm formation in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Environ Microbiol. 2001; 13 (7): 1666.

Miller JH. Experiments in Molecular Genetics. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Protocols. 1972

Mishra M, Byrd M, Sergeant S. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa psl* polysaccharide reduces neutrophil phagocytosis and the oxidative response by limiting complement-mediated opsonization. Cell Microbiol. 2012; 14 (1): 95-106.

- Mukhopadhyay S, Audia JP, Roy RN, Schellhorn HE. Transcriptional induction of the conserved alternative sigma factor RpoS in *Escherichia coli* is dependent on BarA, a Probable Two-Component Regular. Mol Microbiol. 2000; 37 (2): 371–381.
- Mulcahy H, O'Callaghan J, O'Grady E. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* RsmA plays an important role during murine infection by influencing colonization, virulence, persistence, and pulmonary inflammation. Infect Immun. 2008; 76 (2): 632.
- Nadal-Jimenez P, Koch G, Thompson JA, Xavier KB, Cool RH, Quax WJ. The multiple signaling systems regulating virulence in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2012; 76 (1): 46–65. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.05007-11
- Nelson LK, D'Amours GH, Sproule-Willoughby K.M, Morck DW, Ceri H. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa las* and *rhl* quorum-sensing systems are important for infection and inflammation in a rat prostatitis model. Microbiol. 2009; 155 (8): 2612–2619. https://doi.org/10.1099/mic.0.028464-0
- Nelson RE, Hatfield KM, Wolford H, Samore MH, Scott RD, Reddy SC, Olubajo B, Paul P, Jernigan JA, Baggs J. National estimates of healthcare costs associated with multidrugresistant bacterial infections among hospitalized patients in the United States. Clin Infect Dis. 2021; 72 (1): S17-26. doi:10.1093/cid/ciaa1581
- Nguyen D, Joshi-Datar A, Lepine F, Bauerle E, Olakanmi O, Beer K, McKay G., Siehnel, R, Schafhauser J, Wang Y, Britigan BE, Singh PK. Active starvation responses mediate antibiotic tolerance in biofilms and nutrient-limited bacteria. Science. 2011; 334 (6058): 982–986. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1211037

- O'Callaghan J, Reen FJ, Adams C, O'Gara F. Low oxygen induces the type III secretion system in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* via modulation of the small RNAs *rsmZ* and *rsmY*. Microbiol. 2011; 157: 3417.
- Oliver A, Canton R, Campo P, Baquero F, Blazquez J. High frequency of hypermutable *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in cystic fibrosis lung infection. Science. 2000; 288 (5469): 1251-1254.
- Olsen I. Biofilm-specific antibiotic tolerance and resistance. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2015; 34 (5): 877–886. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10096-015-2323-z
- O'Toole GA, George A. Microtiter Dish Biofilm Formation Assay. J Vis Exp. 2011; 47.
- Overhage J, Schemionek M, Webb JS, Rehm BHA. Expression of the *psl* Operon in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO1 Biofilms: PslA Performs an Essential Function in Biofilm Formation. J Appl Environ Microbiol. 2005; 71 (8): 4407–4413. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.71.8.4407-4413.2005
- Palmer KL, Mashburn LM, Singh PK, Whiteley M. Cystic fibrosis sputum supports growth and cues key aspects of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* physiology. J Bacteriol. 2005; 187 (15): 5267-77. doi: 10.1128/JB.187.15.5267-5277.2005. PMID: 16030221; PMCID: PMC1196007.
- Poole K. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: Resistance to the max. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2011; 2: 65.
- Potrykus K, Cashel M. (p)ppGpp: Still Magical? Annu Rev Microbiol. 2008; 62 (1): 35. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.micro.62.081307.162903
- Potvin E, Sanschagrin F, Levesque R. Sigma factors in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. FEMS Microbes. 2008; 32: 38.

- Qiu D, Eisinger V, Rowen D, Yu H. Regulated proteolysis controls mucoid conversion in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. PNAS. 2007; 104 (19): 8107-8112.
- Romling U, Balsalobre C. Biofilm infections, their resilience to therapy and innovative treatment strategies. J Intern Med. 2012; 272: 541.
- Romling U, Galperin MY, Gomelsky M. Cyclic di-GMP: the First 25 Years of a universal bacterial second messenger. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2013; 77 (1): 1–52. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.00043-12
- Rosenfield M, Gibson R, Emerson J. Early pulmonary infection, inflammation, and clinical outcomes in infants with cystic fibrosis. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2001 Nov; 32 (5): 356-366.
 doi: 10.1002/ppul.1144. PMID: 11596160.
- Rutherford ST. Bacterial quorum sensing: Its role in virulence and possibilities for its control. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012 Nov 1; +-2(11): a012427. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a012427. PMID: 23125205; PMCID: PMC3543102.
- Sampathkumar G, Kakimova M, Chan T, Nguyen D. The stringent response and antioxidant defences in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. *Stress and Environmental Regulation of Gene Expression and Adaptation in Bacteria*, ed F.J. de Bruijin 2016; (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley and Sons, Inc.): 500-506
- Sana T, Hachani A, Bucioi I. The second type VI secretion system of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* strain PAO1 is regulated by quorum sensing and *fur* and modulates internalization in epithelial cells. J Biolog Chem. 2012; 287 (32): 27095.
- Schuster B, Kovaleva M, Sun Y, Regenhard P, Matthews, Grotzinger J, Rose-John S, Kallen KJ. Signaling of human ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF) revisited- The Interleukin-6

receptor can serve as an Alpha-receptor for CNTF. Biol Chem. 2003 Mar 14; 278 (11): 9528-9535. doi: 10.1074/jbc.m210044200. PMID: 12643274.

Semmler AB, Whitchurch CB, Mattick JS. A re-examination of twitching motility in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Microbiol. 1999; 145: 2863-2873.

Slater H, Crow M, Everson L, Salmond GPC. Phosphate availability regulates biosynthesis of two antibiotics, prodigiosin and carbapenem, in *Serratia* via both quorum-sensingdependent and -independent pathways. Mol Microbiol. 2008; 47 (2): 303–320. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.2003.03295.x

- Stacey SD. Regulating *rsmA* Expression in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*." Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University Print.
- Staudinger BJ, Muller JF, Halldórsson S, Boles B, Angermeyer A, Nguyen D, Rosen H,
 Baldursson O, Gottfreðsson M, Guðmundsson GH, Singh PK. Conditions associated with
 the cystic fibrosis defect promote chronic *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection. Am J
 Respir Crit Care Med. 2014; 189 (7): 812-824. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201312-2142OC.
 PMID: 24467627; PMCID: PMC4225830.
- Strempel N, Neidig A, Nusser M, Geffers R, Vieillard J, Lesouhaitier O, Brenner-Weiss G,
 Overhage J. (2013). Human host defense peptide LL-37 stimulates virulence factor
 production and adaptive resistance in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. PLoS ONE. 2013; 8
 (12): e82240. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082240
- Takeuchi K, Yamada K, Haas D. ppGpp controlled by the Gac/Rsm regulatory pathway sustains biocontrol activity in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHAO. Mol Plant-Microbe Inter. 2012; 25 (11): 1440.

- Taylor C, Beresford M, Epton H. *Listeria monocytogenes relA* and *hpt* mutants are impaired in surface-attached growth and virulence. J Bacteriol. 2002; 184 (3): 621.
- Toyofuku M, Nakajima-Kambe T, Uchiyama H, Nomura N. The effect of a cell-to-cell communication molecule, *Pseudomonas* Quinolone Signal (PQS), produced by *P. aeruginosa* on other bacterial species. Microb Environ. 2010; 25(1): 1–7.
- Turner KH, Everett J, Trivedi U, Rumbaugh KP, Whiteley M. Requirements for *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* acute burn and chronic surgical wound infection. PLoS Gene. 2014; 10 (7): e1004518–e1004518.
- van Delden C, R, Bally M. Stringent response activates quorum sensing and modulates cell density-dependent gene expression in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol. 2001; 183 (18): 5376–5384.
- Viducic D, Ono T, Murakami K, Susilowati H, Kayama S, Hirota K, Miyake Y. (2006).
 Functional analysis of *spoT*, *relA* and *dksA* genes on quinolone tolerance in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* under nongrowing condition. Microbiol Immunol. 2006; 50 (4): 349–357.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1348-0421.2006.tb03793.x
- Vogt SL, Green C, Stevens KM, Day B, Erickson DL, Woods DE, Storey DG. The stringent response is essential for *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* virulence in the rat lung agar bead and *Drosophila melanogaster* feeding models of infection. Infect Immun. 2011; 79 (10): 4094–4104. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.00193-11
- Walker TS, Tomlin KL, Worthen GS, Poch KR, Lieber JG, Saavedra MT, Fessler MB, Malcolm KC, Vasil ML, Nick JA. Enhanced *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm development mediated by human neutrophils. Infect Immun. 2005; 73 (6): 3693-701. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.6.3693-3701.2005. PMID: 15908399; PMCID: PMC1111839.

Wagner VE, Bushnell D, Passador L, Brooks AI, Iglewski BH. Microarray analysis of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* quorum-sensing regulons: Effects of growth phase and environment. J Bacteriol. 2003; 185 (7): 2080–2095. https://doi.org/10.1128/jb.185.7.2080-2095.2003

- Wang Y, Hay ID, Rehman ZU, Rehm BHA. Membrane-anchored MucR mediates nitratedependent regulation of alginate production in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Appl Microbiol Biotech. 2015; 99 (17): 7253–7265.
- Weber H, Pesavento C, Possling A, Tischendorf G, Hengge R. Cyclic-Di-GMP-Mediated signaling within the sigma(S) network of *Escherichia coli*. Mol Microbiol. 2006; 62 (4): 1014–1034.
- Weiner-Lastinger LM, Pattabiraman V, Konnor RY, Patel PR, Wong E, Xu SY, Smith B,
 Edwards JR, Dudeck MA. The impact of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) on
 healthcare associated infections in 2020: A summary of data reported to the National
 Healthcare Safety Network. Infect Cont Hosp Epidem. 2022; 43 (1): 12-25.
 doi:10.1017/ice.2021.362
- Whiteley M, Lee KM, Greenberg EP. Identification of genes controlled by quorum sensing in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. PNAS. 1999; 96 (24): 13904–13909. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.96.24.13904
- Whiteley M, Parsek M, Greenberg E. Regulation of quorum sensing by RpoS in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Bacteriol. 2000; 182 (15): 4356.
- Wilder CN, Diggle SP, Schuster M. Cooperation and cheating in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: The roles of the Las, Rhl and Pqs quorum-sensing systems. J ISME. 2011; 5 (8): 1332–1343.

- Williams P, Cámara M. Quorum sensing and environmental adaptation in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: a tale of regulatory networks and multifunctional signal molecules. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2009; 12 (2): 182–191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mib.2009.01.005
- Winstanley C, O'Brien S, Brockhurst MA. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* evolutionary adaptation and diversification in cystic fibrosis chronic lung infections. Trends in microbiology (Regular ed.) 2016; 24 (5): 327–337.
- Worlitzsch D, Tarran R, Ulrich M, Schwab U, Cekici A, Meyer KC, Birrer P, Bellon G, Berger J, Weiss T, Botzenhart K, Yankaskas JR, Randell S, Boucher RC, Döring G. Effects of reduced mucus oxygen concentration in airway *Pseudomonas* infections of cystic fibrosis patients. J Clin Invest. 2002; 109 (3): 317–325. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci0213870
- Wu J, Long Q, Xie J. (p)ppGpp and drug resistance. J Cell Physiol. 2010; 224 (2): 300–304. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.22158
- Yoon SS, Hennigan RF, Hilliard GM, Ochsner UA, Parvatiyar K, Kamani MC, Allen HL,
 DeKievit TR, Gardner PR, Schwab U, Rowe JJ, Iglewski BH, McDermott TR, Mason
 RP, Wozniak DJ, Hancock RE, Parsek MR, Noah TL, Boucher RC, Hassett DJ. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* anaerobic respiration in Biofilms. Dev Cell. 2002; 3 (4): 593–603. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1534-5807(02)00295-2
- Zhao K, Tseng BS, Beckerman B, Jin F, Gibiansky ML, Harrison JJ, Luijten E, Parsek MR, Wong GCL. Psl trails guide exploration and microcolony formation in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilms. Nature (London). 2013; 497 (7449): 388–391.

APPENDICES

Appendix A: Primers, Plasmids, and Bacterial Strains

Plasmids Used in this Study.

Plasmids	Description	Source
pRK2013	helper plasmid for mobilization	Figurski, D.H. et al. 1979
рЕХ18дм	allelic exchange vector	Hoang et al. 1998
Δ <i>relA</i> pEX18 _{GM}	allelic exchange for <i>relA</i> allele	This Study
rsmA-lacZ mini-CTX	transcriptional fusion	Dr. Christopher Pritchett
rsmY-lacZ mini-CTX	transcriptional fusion	Dr. Christopher Pritchett
rsmZ-lacZ mini-CTX	transcriptional fusion	Dr. Christopher Pritchett
gacA-lacZ mini-CTX	transcriptional fusion	Dr. Christopher Pritchett

Bacterial Strains used in this Study.

P. aeruginosa strains

PAO1	wild type	
PDO300	mucA-22 mutation	Mathee, K. et al. 1997
PAO1- ∆ <i>relA</i>	relA nonpolar deletion	This study
PDO300- ∆relA	relA nonpolar deletion	This study
PDO300-rsmA-lacZ	rsmA transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PDO300-rsmY-lacZ	rsmY transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PDO300-rsmZ-lacZ	rsmZ transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PDO300-gacA-lacZ	gacA transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PDO- $\Delta relA$ -rsmA-lacZ	rsmA transcriptional fusion strain	This study

PDO- $\Delta relA$ -rsmY-lacZ	rsmY transcriptional fusion strain	This study
PDO- $\Delta relA$ -rsmZ-lacZ	rsmZ transcriptional fusion strain	This study
PDO-∆ <i>relA-gacA-lacZ</i>	gacA transcriptional fusion strain	This study
PAO1-rsmA-lacZ	rsmA transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PAO1-rsmY-lacZ	rsmY transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PAO1-rsmZ-lacZ	rsmZ transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PAO1-gacA-lacZ	gacAt transcriptional fusion strain	This Study
PAO1-∆relA-rsmA-lacZ	rsmA transcriptional fusion strain	This study
PAO1-∆relA-rsmY-lacZ	rsmY transcriptional fusion strain	This study
PAO1-∆relA-rsmZ-lacZ	rsmZ transcriptional fusion strain	This study
PAO1-∆ <i>relA-gacA-lacZ</i>	gacA transcriptional fusion strain	This study

Primer Sequences used in this study.

D '	
Din in or	0
FILLER	×.
T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T	0

rsmATFF	GCG CGG CCG CGT CGA CAT GAT CGT GCA GAA C
rsmYTFF	GCG CGC GGC CGC GTG TTG CGT TCG TTG GTC AC
rsmZTFF	GCG CGC GGC CGC CCT TAG ACC CAC TGA AGA CC
gacAintF	CCA GGG TGC TTG CGC TTT AC
lacZRforTF	GAT GTG CTG CAA GGC GAT TAA G
relARcheck	GCC GAA TTC GGG ATC GCG C
relAFcheck	GCA GGG CTA TCG TCT GAA GC

Appendix B: PCR Conditions

Figure 30. Optimal conditions for PCR

Ingredients	Final Concentration
10X Thermopol Reaction Buffer	1X
10 mM dNTPs	0.3 mM
10 μM Forward Primer	0.4 μΜ
10 μM Reverse Primer	0.4 μΜ
Template DNA	50 ng/mL
Taq DNA polymerase	0.625 units
Double distilled H ₂ O	Το 25 μL

Figure 31. PCR Cycling Conditions to amplify relA in P. aeruginosa

Steps	relA gene PCR Parameters
Denaturation	95 °C- 5 minutes
	95°C – 30 seconds
Amplification	59°C- 30 seconds
	75°C-1 minute
Number of cycles	30
Final Extension	72°C- 10 minutes

a.	
Steps	Transcriptional Fusion PCR Parameters
Denaturation	95 °C- 5 minutes
	$95^{\circ}C - 30$ seconds
Amplification	61°C 30 seconds
Amphileation	04 C- 50 seconds
	72°C- 30 seconds
Number of cycles	30
rumber of cycles	50
Final Extension	72°C-10 minutes
1	

Figure 32. PCR cycling conditions to amplify *lacZ* transcriptional fusions

VITA

MICHAEL SHAWN HOOKER

Education:	Master of Science, Biology- Microbiology Concentration
	East Tennessee State University, May 2023
	Bachelor of Science, Public Health- Microbiology Concentration
	East Tennessee State University, May 2012
Professional Experience:	Georgia Bureau of Investigation, Crime Lab Scientist- Trace
	Evidence, May 2022 – current
	Georgia Bureau of Investigation, Crime Lab Scientist-Forensic
	Biology- External Lab Auditor, October 2018 – current
	Georgia Bureau of Investigation, Crime Lab Scientist- DNA
	Analyst, February 2015 – November 2019
	Graduate Research Assistant, East Tennessee State University,
	August 2012 – December 2014
	Graduate Teaching Assistant, East Tennessee State University,
	August 2012 – May 2014
Publications:	Forensic Biology Service Manual, Georgia Bureau of Investigation,
	https://dofs-gbi.georgia.gov/departments/forensic-biology-
	dna
Honors and Awards:	James H. Quillen Scholarship, East Tennessee State University,
	March 2014